

Introducing two strategies for the reproducible detection of whole membrane and surface proteomes

Doctoral thesis at the Medical University of Vienna for obtaining the academic degree

Doctor of Philosophy

Submitted by Katrin Hörmann, MSc

Supervisor: Univ.-Prof. Dr. Giulio Superti-Furga Center for Physiology and Pharmacology Schwarzspanierstr. 17, 1090 Vienna, Austria

CeMM Research Center for Molecular Medicine of the Austrian Academy of Sciences Lazarettgasse 14, AKH BT 25.3, 1090 Vienna, Austria

Vienna, 03/2016

Declaration

All work described in this thesis has been performed by the author at the CeMM Research Center for Molecular Medicine of the Austrian Academy of Sciences. All chapters of this thesis have been written by the author. Feedback to the writing of this thesis has been provided by Giulio Superti-Furga, Leonhard X. Heinz and Enrico Girardi.

Chapter 2.1 was published as:

Hörmann K, Stukalov A, Muller AC, Heinz LX, Superti-Furga G, Colinge J, Bennett KL (2016) A Surface Biotinylation Strategy for Reproducible Plasma Membrane Protein Purification and Tracking of Genetic and Drug-Induced Alterations. *J Proteome Res*

Corresponding author contributions are listed in chapter 2.1, reprinted with permission from (Hörmann et al, 2016). Copyright 2016 American Chemical Society.

All experiments described in chapter 2.2 were performed by the author of this thesis with André C. Müller operating the mass spectrometers and Leonhard X. Heinz and Richard Kumaran Kandasamy contributing experimental and data analysis advice. Experimental design and analysis parameters were jointly determined by the author of this thesis, Giulio Superti-Furga, Jacques Colinge and Keiryn L. Bennett.

Figure 1 was taken from (Alberts B, 2002). Copyright 2002 Bruce Alberts, Alexander Johnson, Julian Lewis, Martin Raff, Keith Roberts, and Peter Walter. Figure 2 was reprinted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology (Hegde & Keenan, 2011), copyright 2011. Figure 3 and Figure 4 were reproduced with permission from (Olkkonen & Ikonen, 2000), Copyright Massachusetts Medical Society. Figure 6 was reprinted from (Gilmore & Washburn, 2010) with permission from Elsevier (Copyright 2010). Figure 7 was adapted with permission from (Hörmann et al, 2016). Copyright 2016 American Chemical Society. Figure 8 was reused with permission from (Vaudel et al, 2010). Copyright 2010 WILEY - VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, Weinheim.

Table of contents

Declara	ation	i		
Table of contentsii				
List of	figures	iv		
List of	List of tablesv			
Abstractvi				
Zusammenfassungvii				
Abbreviationsix				
Acknowledgmentsxi				
1.	Introduction	1		
1.1	Cellular membranes	1		
1.2	Membrane proteins	2		
1.2.1	Structure of membrane proteins	2		
1.2.2	Biosynthesis of membrane proteins	3		
1.2.3	Trafficking of membrane proteins	6		
1.2.4	Functional roles of membrane proteins	9		
	Receptors	10		
	Transporters	12		
	Enzymes	13		
1.3	Proteomic analysis of membrane proteins	15		
1.3.1	Enrichment of membrane proteins	15		
1.3.2	Enrichment of plasma membrane proteins	17		
1.3.3	Digestion techniques for membrane proteomics	20		
1.3.4	Label-free quantification in membrane proteomics	21		

1.4	Aims of this thesis	. 23
2.	Results	. 24
2.1	A Surface Biotinylation Strategy for Reproducible Plasma Membrane Protein Purification and Tracking of Genetic and Drug-Induced Alterations	24
2.2	Triton X-114 phase separation coupled to FASP for membrane proteomics of human cells	38
3.	Discussion	. 48
3.1	General discussion	48
3.2	Conclusion & future prospects	. 52
4.	Materials & Methods	. 54
4.1	Cell culture	. 54
4.2	Purification and enrichment of plasma membrane proteins	. 54
4.2.1	Sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation and elution with sodium dodecyl sulfate	. 54
4.2.2	Sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation and elution with biotin	. 55
4.2.3	Aminooxy-biotinylation	. 56
4.2.4	Colloidal silica beads	. 57
4.2.5	Alternative colloidal silica beads protocol	. 58
4.3	Purification and enrichment of whole membrane proteins	. 59
4.4	Reversed-phase liquid chromatography mass spectrometry	. 60
4.5	Data processing and database searching	. 62
5.	References	. 63
6.	CV	79

List of figures

Figure	1:	Types of membrane proteins	. 2
Figure	2:	Co- and post-translational membrane protein biosynthesis	. 5
Figure	3:	Vesicular transport	. 7
Figure	4:	Membrane tethering	. 8
Figure	5:	Functional roles of membrane proteins	. 9
Figure	6:	Membrane protein enrichment strategies	17
Figure	7:	Cell surface protein enrichment strategies	19
Figure	8:	Quantification strategies in proteomic workflows	21
Figure	9:	Experimental workflow of Triton X-114 phase separation for membrane	
		proteomics of human cells	38
Figure	10:	Triton X-114 enrichment validation via Western blot	39
Figure	11:	Reproducibility of Triton X-114 phase separation	40
Figure	12:	Sub composition of aqueous and detergent phases	41
Figure	13:	Phase distribution of major functional classes of membrane proteins	42
Figure	14:	Distribution of transmembrane helices predicted by Phobius	44
Figure	15:	Protein coverage of detected peptides	45
Figure	16:	Comparative sub composition analysis with global proteomics data	47

List of tables

Table 1: Panel of membrane proteins probed for enrichment validation	39
Table 2: Summary of transmembrane topology prediction analysis using Phobius	43
Table 3: Comparison of unfractionated and fractionated samples	46

Abstract

Membrane proteins are structurally and functionally highly diverse and changes in their expression pattern are among the first events taking place in pathological conditions. Thus, they are a rich source of biomarkers as well as therapeutic targets. Their largescale analysis using proteomic strategies has, however, been challenging. Several protocols comprising either all membrane proteins expressed in a cell at a given condition and time or tailored towards proteins located at the plasma membrane have been developed. Still, comparative analyses are only scarcely available. This thesis provides a systematic comparison of different plasma membrane isolation strategies for subsequent analysis by one-dimensional gel-free liquid chromatography mass spectrometry. Moreover, the sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation procedure, which overall performed best for the monitored criteria, was simplified by a competitive biotin elution strategy that proved to be fast, cost-effective and robust empowering the routine evaluation of plasma membrane proteomes on a larger scale. Intriguingly, computational analysis using different databases and prediction tools indicated a total of over 90 % of the proteins purified with the modified sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation protocol to be associated with the plasma membrane, mostly as interactors. In addition, the cell surface proteomic procedure developed within this thesis could be successfully employed to determine genetic and drug-induced alterations of the cellular plasma membrane composition.

At the same time, Triton X-114 phase separation coupled to filter-aided sample preparation was established as an equally reproducible and robust protocol for the complement of all membrane proteins.

In summary, the work presented herein not only enables a more routine evaluation of membrane and surface proteomes relevant to the functional correlation of transport, signaling and drug response properties. The combination of both technologies allows to dissect them, ultimately increasing the resolution available for these key sub proteomes.

Zusammenfassung

Membranproteine sind in ihrer Struktur und Funktion höchst unterschiedlich und Veränderungen in ihrem Expressionsmuster gehören zu den ersten Ereignissen in pathologischen Situationen. Sie sind daher sowohl als Biomarker, als auch als therapeutische Ansatzpunkte interessant. Sie im großen Maßstab mittels Proteomik zu analysieren, war jedoch bisher eine schwierige Aufgabe. Mehrere Protokolle, die entweder alle Membranproteine umfassen, die unter definierten Bedingungen und zu einem bestimmten Zeitpunkt in einer Zelle exprimiert werden, oder auf Proteine an der Plasmamembran zugeschnitten sind, wurden entwickelt. Dennoch stehen vergleichende Analysen kaum zur Verfügung. Die vorliegende Arbeit bietet einen systematischen Vergleich verschiedener Plasmamembranisolierungsstrategien zur nachfolgenden Analyse durch eindimensionale gel-freie Flüssigchromatographie-Massenspektrometrie. Darüber hinaus wurde das Sulfo-NHS-SS-Biotinylierungsverfahren, das innerhalb der getesteten Kriterien insgesamt am besten abschnitt, durch eine kompetitive Biotin Eluierungsstrategie vereinfacht, die sich als schnell, kosteneffektiv und robust erwies und dadurch eine routinemäßige Evaluierung von Plasmamembran Proteomen in einem größeren Maßstab ermöglicht. Interessanterweise ergab die computergestützte Auswertung verschiedener Datenbanken und Programme zur Vorhersage zellulärer Lokalisationen, dass insgesamt über 90 % der mit der modifizierten Sulfo-NHS-SS-Biotinylierungsmethode identifizierten Proteine mit der Plasmamembran assoziiert sind, überwiegend als Interaktionspartner. Des Weiteren konnte das im Rahmen dieser Arbeit entwickelte Zelloberflächenproteomikverfahren erfolgreich zur Bestimmung von genetischen oder durch Medikamente bedingten Veränderungen in der zellulären Plasmamembranzusammensetzung angewendet werden.

Gleichzeitig wurde Triton X-114 Phasentrennung in Verbindung mit filtergestützter Probenvorbereitung als gleichermaßen reproduzierbares und robustes Protokoll zur ergänzenden Analyse aller Membranproteine etabliert.

Insgesamt ermöglichen die hier vorgestellten Ergebnisse nicht nur eine verstärkte routinemäßige Evaluierung von Membran- und Zelloberflächenproteomen, die für den funktionellen Zusammenhang von Transport- und Signalwegen sowie für das Verständnis der Wirkungsweise von Medikamenten relevant sind. Vielmehr erlaubt die Kombination beider Technologien deren gegenseitige Abgrenzung und erhöht so die verfügbare Auflösung dieser Schlüsselproteome.

Abbreviations

ATP	adenosine triphosphate
ABC	ATP-binding cassette
ACN	acetonitrile
CAM	carbamidomethylation
CID	collision-induced dissociation
COP	coat protein
Da	Dalton
dNSAF	distributed normalized spectral abundance factors
DTT	dithiothreitol
EDTA	ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
emPAI	exponentially modified protein abundance index
ER	endoplasmic reticulum
FA	formic acid
FASP	filter-aided sample preparation
FCS	fetal calf serum
FDR	false discovery rate
GO.CC	Gene Ontology cellular component
GPCRs	G protein coupled receptors
GPI	glycosylphosphatidylinositol
GTP	guanosine triphosphate
HEPES	4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid
HPLC	high-performance liquid chromatography
IAA	iodoacetamide
IMDM	Iscove's modified Dulbecco's medium
IPA	isopropanol
LC	liquid chromatography
LTQ	linear trap quadrupole
m/z	mass-to-charge ratio
MBS	MES-buffered saline

МеОН	methanol
MES	2-(N-morpholino)ethanesulfonic acid
MS	mass spectrometry
MudPIT	multidimensional protein identification technology
NBDs	nucleotide-binding domains
OST	oligosaccharyl transferase
PAA	polyacrylic acid
PAI	protein abundance index
PBS	phosphate-buffered saline
PM	plasma membrane
PNGase	peptide-N4-(N-acetyl-beta-glucosaminyl)asparagine amidase
PPI	protein-protein interaction
PTM	post-translational modification
rpm	revolutions per minute
SDS	sodium dodecyl sulfate
SDS-PAGE	sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
SLC	solute carrier
SNARE	soluble N-ethylmaleimide-sensitive factor attachment protein receptor
SPE	solid phase extraction
SRP	signal recognition particle
STB	stage tip buffer
TBS	tris-buffered saline
TEAB	triethylammonium bicarbonate
TFA	trifluoroacetic acid
TGN	<i>trans</i> Golgi network
TRAM	translocating-chain-associated membrane protein
Tris	tris(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane
TX114	Triton X-114
wt	wild type

Acknowledgments

Pursuing my PhD at CeMM has been a unique experience in many ways. I have hugely profited from the welcoming and collaborative spirit one encounters throughout the institute and CeMM is definitely the place that has shaped my scientific abilities the most. Moreover, I got introduced to a full range of principles, starting with the 3 Ps (professional, persistent, polite) and working towards the 5 Ps (prior preparation prevents poor performance) and learned a lesson that some CeMMies are still stuck in: "Good morning from my side" is not a correct English sentence.

I am very grateful to every single CeMMie for all the support, help and advice I have received throughout my journey. Still there are people this thesis would not have been possible without. Thus, I am particularly thankful to my former supervisor Jacques Colinge, who taught me a lot about programming and data analysis; Keiryn Bennett for her constant support, especially regarding any proteomic sample analyses; and Giulio Superti-Furga for putting his trust in me right from the start, being my adoptive supervisor and contributing fantastic input and perspectives. Your enthusiasm for science is outstanding!

I would also like to thank my former lab colleagues Florian Breitwieser, Alexey Stukalov and Peter Majek for their help and support with my computational endeavors and all former and present members of Keiryn Bennett's lab for great input and discussions and all their efforts in smoothening mass spec analysis.

Furthermore, I would like to acknowledge Michael Freissmuth and Sebastian Nijman for being incredibly bright and supportive members of my PhD committee.

Having to change supervisor halfway through my PhD was a challenge. Yet, the support and warm welcome I received from all members of the Superti-Furga lab made the transition so much easier and the experience quite rewarding all in all. Hence, I owe gratitude to every single one of my colleagues. Being welcomed and enjoying work as much as I have done with you, cannot be taken for granted and I am very grateful for all the great ideas and suggestions you have put forward and the unique moments and laughter I was able to share with you. A special thanks in that connection to Marielle, the right side of the lab, my adoptive brother and tandem language partner in crime Adrian and Leo X(treme) Heinz, who – together with Enrico Girardi – also provided input and feedback to the compilation of this thesis. Thank you!

The road towards a PhD degree can be a quite bouncy ride and I have found that "nonscientific" travel companions tremendously help to keep things in perspective. Therefore, I am particularly thankful to all my friends and family outside of work for all their love, support and understanding and the fantastically fun and relaxing times. You are what life is truly about!

1. Introduction

1.1 Cellular membranes

Membranes protect and separate cells. While the plasma membrane (PM) as outer boundary is a universal feature of all cells, eukaryotic cells – unlike prokaryotes – additionally contain internal membranes compartmentalizing their organelles (Tan et al, 2008). The fundamental phospholipid bilayer determines the structure of cellular membranes assembling spontaneously with the aliphatic chains facing each other. Glycerophospholipids are the main structural lipids in eukaryotic membranes. Like sphingolipids, another major class of structural lipids, variable polar head groups and lipidic fatty acid tails attached to their respective backbone, together with the structurally different class of sterols, enable the existence of more than 1,000 different lipid species in any eukaryotic cell. Furthermore, a cell's lipid repertoire can adopt defined phases allowing the cell to alter membrane properties such as fluidity, their sphere of influence by functional crosstalk was even extended to major cellular processes (Atilla-Gokcumen et al, 2014; Köberlin et al, 2016; Köberlin et al, 2015).

Biological membranes are typically composed of 50 % lipids by mass. The second half is made up of proteins that can be divided into topological or functional subgroups. Lipid and protein composition of cellular membranes as well as their ratio vary between distinct cell types and organelles and are reciprocally modulated (Almen et al, 2009; Dobson & Kell, 2008; Laganowsky et al, 2014; Marsh, 2008; Tan et al, 2008).

Initially, cellular membranes were described using the "fluid mosaic model" with both, proteins and lipids, freely diffusing within the plane of the membrane (Singer & Nicolson, 1972). It then became clear, however, that membranes are rather compartmentalized into different types of subdomains with distinct characteristics and function (Helms & Zurzolo, 2004). One key discovery were micro domains enriched in specific lipid species and proteins, so-called "lipid rafts", that are now viewed as platforms for signaling, trafficking and transport (Simons & Toomre, 2000; Simons & van Meer, 1988; Tan et al, 2008).

1

1.2 Membrane proteins

1.2.1 Structure of membrane proteins

Membrane proteins are structurally and functionally highly diverse. They extend well beyond proteins displaying at least one transmembrane α -helix. In fact, pore-forming β -barrels consisting of alternating polar and non-polar amino acids represent another sub-type of integral or transmembrane proteins. Moreover, peripheral membrane proteins bound to the membrane to various extents and by different moieties belong to these common types of proteins (Tan et al, 2008) (Figure 1).

Integral membrane proteins are further categorized according to the localization of their N-terminus and their number of transmembrane domains, respectively. Peripheral membrane proteins, on the other hand, can either be lipid-anchored, *i.e.* bound to the membrane by direct interactions with phospholipids mediated by a glycosyl-phosphatidylinositol (GPI), a hydrocarbon or a fatty acyl moiety, or be associated to the membrane by interactions with lipids or integral membrane proteins (Alberts B, 2002; Tan et al, 2008) (Figure 1).





Schematic representation taken from (Alberts B, 2002). Copyright 2002 Bruce Alberts, Alexander Johnson, Julian Lewis, Martin Raff, Keith Roberts, and Peter Walter. Integral membrane proteins either extend across the lipid bilayer as a single α -helix (1), as multiple α helices (2), or as β -barrels (3). Peripheral membrane proteins are either lipid-anchored (5, 6) or attached to the membrane by interactions with lipids (4) or integral membrane proteins (7, 8).

1.2.2 Biosynthesis of membrane proteins

The biosynthesis of membrane proteins starts in the cytoplasm, where a nascent chain of amino acids emerges from the ribosome. Like secretory proteins, they carry a signal sequence that is bound by the signal recognition particle (SRP). By binding to its receptor on the surface of the endoplasmatic reticulum (ER), the ribosome-nascent-chain complex gets transferred to the translocon. In eukaryotes, the translocon consists of the Sec61 heterotrimer, which forms the protein conducting channel and several other proteins, e.g. the translocating-chain-associated membrane protein (TRAM) and the oligosaccharyl transferase (OST) (Conti et al, 2015; Dudek et al, 2015). While the exact role of TRAM remains controversial (Do et al, 1996; Heinrich et al, 2000; Mothes et al, 1997), OST was found to add N-linked sugars to the nascent polypeptide chain (Evans et al, 1986; Kelleher & Gilmore, 2006; Kelleher et al, 1992). There are different models on how membrane proteins are then integrated into the lipid bilayer and structural features play a role in that, too (Andersson & von Heijne, 1994; Hessa et al, 2005; Hessa et al, 2007). Specifically, the first potential transmembrane helix within the nascent precursor polypeptide chain that emerges at the ribosomal tunnel exit can either be inserted into the Sec61 complex in a "loop-like" or "head-on" fashion resulting in opposite localizations of the N-terminus. Moreover, a subsequent "flip turn" of "head-on" insertions can reverse protein orientations yet again (Dudek et al, 2015). Still, membrane proteins with the N-terminus located on the luminal side as well as oppositely-oriented membrane proteins are integrated into the lipid bilayer through a lateral gate in the protein-conducting channel (Do et al, 1996; Martoglio et al, 1995; Zimmermann et al, 2011) (Figure 2a).

The biosynthesis of multi-transmembrane proteins is less well understood. Mostly, they are currently viewed to have multiple hydrophobic signal sequences in the appropriate order (Dudek et al, 2015). Yet, this would require a "sewing-like" mechanism, sequentially integrating every single transmembrane domain into the ER membrane (High & Laird, 1997). In addition, complex multi-transmembrane proteins, for example many seven transmembrane G protein coupled receptors (GPCRs) lack N-terminal signal peptides for membrane insertion and hence do not fit this model (Wirtz, 2013). Some mitochondrial membrane proteins with less hydrophobic transmembrane segments even escape ER targeting mechanisms altogether (Miyazaki et al, 2005). At the same time, experimental

data suggests certain transmembrane segments to be independently integrated into the membrane, while the efficient insertion of others relies on cooperative effects between neighboring loops and/or transmembrane segments (Enquist et al, 2009; Tu et al, 2000). In essence, how important signal sequences are for the biosynthesis of multi-transmembrane proteins and how the integration of multiple sequential transmembrane regions into the lipid bilayer is coordinated, seems to be highly variable and diverse.

Even though most membrane proteins are co-translationally translocated, posttranslational translocation represents an alternative Sec61-independent route (Dudek et al, 2015; Kutay et al, 1993; Steel et al, 2002; Yabal et al, 2003).

One of the first groups of membrane proteins associated with post-translational insertion were tail-anchored proteins with a single hydrophobic transmembrane region located at or near the C-terminus of the polypeptide. As a result, these polypeptides are released from the ribosome before their ER targeting signal gets recognized by cytosolic factors. The mechanism of post-translational insertion was suggested to be closely related to the co-translational mode, including SRP and its receptor as key players (Abell et al, 2004; Leznicki et al, 2010). At the same time, adenosine triphosphate (ATP) was observed to stimulate the integration of at least some TA proteins, seemingly contradicting the role of guanosine triphosphate (GTP)-dependent SRP (Abell et al, 2004; Kim et al, 1997; Kutay et al, 1995). Recently, the TRC40/GET pathway, identified in crosslinking experiments with several tail-anchored model proteins, received much attention (Favaloro et al, 2008; Shao & Hegde, 2011; Stefanovic & Hegde, 2007; Wang et al, 2014). Still, it is becoming increasingly clear that there is not one distinct post-translational insertion pathway, but multiple individual mechanisms, whose detailed specificities still need to be determined (Denic, 2012; Johnson et al, 2013; Ott & Lingappa, 2002; Rabu et al, 2009) (Figure 2b).



Figure 2: Co- and post-translational membrane protein biosynthesis

Reprinted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology (Hegde & Keenan, 2011), copyright 2011. a) In the co-translational pathway, a signal recognition particle (SRP) mediates transport of the ribosome-protein complex to the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). The Sec61 complexes then moves the nascent protein through the ER membrane while in the post-translational pathway, membrane proteins synthesized on free ribosomes are inserted into the ER membrane by specialized insertion receptors after translation has finished (b).

1.2.3 Trafficking of membrane proteins

The distinct membrane-enclosed organelles found in eukaryotic cells require specific and regulated transport mechanisms for membrane proteins, following their synthesis and insertion into the ER. Conventionally, trafficking starts with the sorting of proteins and the formation of vesicular or tubular carriers from donor membranes. Budding vesicles then move along microtubules and actin filaments in a well mapped-out way until fusion with the acceptor compartment occurs. Conventional exocytosis or secretion refers to membrane-bound cargo *en route* to the cell surface via sequential vesicular membrane transport through the ER, the Golgi apparatus and the trans Golgi network (TGN). In detail, proteins exit the ER by sequestration into coat protein II (COPII) coated vesicles, often having acquired a core *N*-linked glycosylation. These *N*-linked carbohydrate groups are then modified by glycosyltransferases, while traversing the Golgi and TGN. A couple of biochemically different recognition principles such as specific amino acid determinants, saturated fatty acid moieties and carbohydrates serve as hierarchical sorting signals marking proteins for transport. In addition, dynamic lipid domains play an important role in sorting certain membrane-associated proteins (Simons & Ikonen, 1997). Later, passage through the Golgi via the conventional exocytic pathway also requires the ADPribosylation factor GTPase-activating protein 1 and the COPI complex. On the other hand, certain integral membrane proteins have been shown to use different, less well characterized routes of secretion that seem to be independent of COPII-mediated ER budding and bypass the Golgi apparatus entirely (Chua et al, 2012; Schotman et al, 2008; Yoo et al, 2002).

Having budded off, vesicles are propelled along the filamentous structures of the cytoskeleton by ATP-dependent motor proteins until the transport vesicle and its target membrane fuse after mutual recognition (Figure 3).

6



Figure 3: Vesicular transport Reproduced with permission from (Olkkonen & Ikonen, 2000), Copyright Massachusetts Medical Society; showing the vesicular transport of membrane proteins from a donor to an acceptor compartment.

The initial interaction between vesicles and their target membrane is known as tethering and so-called tethering factors have proven to be essential in linking the two membranes together and coordinating the correct assembly of the soluble *N*-ethylmaleimide-sensitive factor attachment protein receptor (SNARE) complex (Chia & Gleeson, 2014). Rab proteins are another set of key regulators in vesicle tethering and fusion. They are peripheral membrane proteins themselves, reversibly associated with the cytoplasmic face via hydrophobic geranylgeranyl groups and their function is tightly connected to the likewise membrane-anchored SNARE proteins. Rab proteins are GTPases alternating between two conformational states, GDP-bound "off" and GTP-bound "on", and shift between cellular membranes and the cytoplasm with the help of the Rab GDP-

dissociation inhibitor (GDI) and the Rab escort protein (REP). In humans, more than 60 members are localized to distinct membranes. Their crosstalk to each other, coat components, motor proteins and SNAREs allows the multifaceted organization and spatiotemporal regulation of almost any membrane trafficking in eukaryotic cells (Olkkonen & Ikonen, 2000; Stenmark, 2009) (Figure 4).



Figure 4: Membrane tethering

Reproduced with permission from (Olkkonen & Ikonen, 2000), Copyright Massachusetts Medical Society. Schema of the key regulatory processes and players involved in tethering and fusion of vesicles to their target membrane.

1.2.4 Functional roles of membrane proteins

Mining the human proteome using prediction tools for α -helices led to the allocation of most membrane proteins into three functional categories: receptors, transporters or enzymes (Almen et al, 2009) (Figure 5).





Schematic representation of the three main categories of membrane proteins: transporters (blue), receptors (red) and enzymes (violet).

Features required by the specific subcellular localization contribute to determine the function of any membrane protein. Some proteins located at the PM, for example, sense a cell's environment allowing it to respond to external conditions and stimuli. Equally important, other proteins at the cell membrane serve as structural anchors for cytoskeletal and extracellular matrix proteins. Likewise, proteins of the inner mitochondrial membrane are involved in energy production or form part of the apoptotic cascade (Tan et al, 2008). Due to their location at the interface of cells or organelles, membrane proteins have attracted massive therapeutic interest and currently account for more than two thirds of

all known drug targets (Josic et al, 2008; Rucevic et al, 2011; Yildirim et al, 2007). Furthermore, identifying differences in membrane proteins between healthy and nonhealthy cells has led to the discovery of biomarker candidates, which prove to be a major source of information and prognosis in a variety of cancers (Grimm et al, 2011; Varady et al, 2013). Intriguingly, these differences can extend beyond the level of protein sequence. Notably, specific glycosylation patterns are recognized as biomarkers in tumors (Drake et al, 2010; Meany & Chan, 2011; Pinho & Reis, 2015; Reis et al, 2010) and certain diseases caused by parasites, for example malaria (Gilson et al, 2006). Differences can manifest on the expression level, too. For instance, specific ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporters, responsible for the efflux of drugs from cells are overexpressed in various cancers contributing to chemotherapy resistance (Fletcher et al, 2010).

To convey an impression of the processes membrane proteins are implicated in, the following section describes selected examples and their roles and implications in diseases and therapeutics for each of the three main functional categories.

Receptors

Membrane receptors are involved in signaling allowing the cell to communicate with the outside world. Many are transmembrane proteins and vary in their membrane localization distribution. With over 800 members, GPCRs represent the largest family of membrane proteins in the human genome and a unique source for therapeutic approaches (Sheng Li, 2015). Despite their broad diversity in ligands and ligand binding domains, the same G protein can be activated by different receptors suggesting similar structural changes in the receptors upon activation. For rhodopsin and the β_2 adrenoreceptor, movements in distinct transmembrane domains were found to be such common activation patterns (Kobilka, 2007). Structural studies of the μ -opioid receptor that got compared to the active β_2 adrenoreceptor recently pinpointed packing rearrangements in three conserved amino acids to be conformationally linked to the ligand-binding pocket together with an extensive network bridging the pocket and the cytoplasmic domains as common signal propagation features (Huang et al, 2015).

Ligand-induced oligomerization has been thought to mediate signal transduction for some receptors, including kinase and cytokine receptors (Heldin, 1995; Maruyama, 2015; Schlessinger, 2002). Still, various representatives of these receptors exist in dimeric form prior to ligand binding, suggesting an alternative activation mechanism (Livnah et al, 1999; Moriki et al, 2001; Pang & Zhou, 2013). Emerging data indicates that receptor rearrangements might trigger activation in these cases, too (Dawson et al, 2005; Latz et al, 2007; Martin-Fernandez et al, 2002; Maruyama, 2015). Understanding these conformational changes in more detail might thus open up dramatically different drug design opportunities.

Membrane receptors can also serve as adhesion receptors binding components of the extracellular matrix and thereby provide traction for cell motility and invasion. The integrin family of cell adhesion receptors are obligate heterodimers. In vertebrates, 18 α and 8 β subunits get combined into 24 distinct integrins with specific ligand recognition patterns (Luo et al, 2007).

Integrins play a critical role in immunity serving as both, direct signaling molecules and indirect accessory molecules for the maintenance of cell contacts (Smith, 2008). Hence, mutations affecting their expression or function can cause profound disruptions in the immune system. Namely, several leukocyte adhesion deficiencies have been reported and drugs antagonizing integrins are approved for psoriasis and multiple sclerosis (Dunehoo et al, 2006).

Moreover, integrins control remodeling of the extracellular matrix and proliferation (Assoian & Klein, 2008). Their role in regulating several cell types that influence tumor progression has made integrins an appealing target for cancer therapy (Mizejewski, 1999; Seguin et al, 2015), however, the ways they affect tumor cell survival depend, amongst others, on their ligation state and are often contradictory (Desgrosellier & Cheresh, 2010). Additionally, their sphere of influence is not restricted to tumor cells, but extends to many cell types present in the tumor microenvironment (Avraamides et al, 2008). Crosstalk to growth factors and oncogenes in both, tumor cells and tumor-associated cells, represents yet another way of their critical implication in cancer (Desgrosellier & Cheresh, 2010). Phase II clinical trials with the integrin antagonist cilengitide had initially shown promising

results in glioblastoma patients, improving their progression-free and overall survival. Conversely, a subsequent study with over 500 patients did not confirm improved overall survival of newly diagnosed glioblastoma patients when cilengitide was added to the standard care regime (Merck, 2013).

Alternative approaches do not try to modulate integrins by agonists or antagonists, but rather aim to use integrin targeting to deliver other pharmaceutical compounds. For example, mutant RAF1 and doxorubicin were successfully delivered to the tumor vasculature by anti-integrin nanoparticles (Hood et al, 2002; Murphy et al, 2008).

Transporters

Membrane transport proteins tend to be multi-pass transmembrane proteins that either facilitate diffusion or mediate active transport. Correspondingly, they are referred to as channels or carriers, respectively. In their open state, channel proteins allow the rapid passage of specific molecules. Voltage-gated or ligand-gated ion channels, for instance, are crucial to the proper function of neurons and muscles transmitting excitatory or inhibitory synaptic and action potentials. Henceforth, they are targeted by drug development efforts for psychiatric disorders and diseases of the central nervous system such as epilepsy, Alzheimer's disease and depression (Ryback, 2001).

Carrier proteins, in contrast, have binding sites through which they interact directly with their specific cargo. Upon binding, they undergo a series of conformational changes to transfer the bound molecule to the other side of the membrane. With a current count of 456 members in 52 subfamilies, solute carrier proteins (SLCs) are the largest group of membrane transporters and the second-largest family of membrane proteins in the human genome (Hediger et al, 2013; Hediger et al, 2004; Hoglund et al, 2011; Schlessinger et al, 2010; Schlessinger et al, 2013).

About 190 SLCs currently have an identified disease link. Yet, only a small fraction thereof also has an associated therapeutic compound (Cesar-Razquin et al, 2015; Williams et al, 2012).

12

At the same time, SLCs have a proven record in being both, drug targets themselves and mediators of drug disposition. Serotonin uptake inhibitors target one of the most studied SLCs, namely SLC6A4, while dipyridamole is specifically directed against SLC29A1 and part of a combination therapy for the secondary prevention of stroke (Leonardi-Bee et al, 2005).

The transport and preferential distribution of statins, in contrast, is mediated by SLCO1B1 and lately SLC35F2 was found to be the main determinant of sensitivity to the clinically evaluated anticancer compound YM155 (Winter et al, 2014).

Furthermore, SLC-mediated transport can influence pharmacokinetic characteristics by modulating drug-drug and nutrient-drug interactions. Specifically, naringin from citrus fruits was shown to inhibit the enterohepatic transporter SLCO1A2, potentially reducing the bioavailability of drugs depending on that transporter like the antihistamine agent fexofenadine (Bailey, 2010). Likewise, the clinical development of the JAK2 inhibitor fedratinib was stopped after reports of Wernicke's encephalopathy in myelofibrosis patients. The thiamine deficiency was traced back to the individual human thiamine transporter SLC19A2 being inhibited by fedratinib and highlighted the need to evaluate potential nutrient-drug interactions during drug development (Zhang et al, 2014).

A recent publication revealed SLCs to be the most neglected group of genes in the human genome (Cesar-Razquin et al, 2015). Provided that the vast majority of these carriers are potentially druggable and highly disease relevant makes it reasonable to expect SLCs to ultimately expand the group of therapeutically relevant membrane proteins.

Enzymes

Enzymatic membrane proteins are, in most cases, enzyme-linked receptors or transporters and therefore strongly intertwined with the two preceding functional categories.

Coupling to an enzymatic reaction can, for instance, be required if transport is executed against a chemical gradient. In the case of ABC transporters, ATP hydrolysis generates the driving force to pump their respective substrates across the membrane. Notably, in

eukaryotes, this process is almost exclusively unidirectional, *i.e.* ABC transporters serve as exporters only (Rees et al, 2009; Wilkens, 2015). Canonically, they consist of two nucleotide-binding domains (NBDs) and two transmembrane domains. Highly conserved motifs in the ATP-binding domains mediate ATP hydrolysis activity, while the lack of sequence conservation in the transmembrane domains reflects the wide spectrum of translocated substrates, ranging from small inorganic molecules to large organic compounds (Wilkens, 2015), with the multidrug transporter P-glycoprotein even displaying "poly-specificity" (Aller et al, 2009; Loo et al, 2003). Crystal structures of isolated NBDs bound to ATP and the fact that nucleotide-free NBDs crystallized as monomers or non-physiological dimers in most cases, established nucleotide-dependent dimerization of the NBDs to at least partly be driving subsequent conformational changes in the transmembrane domains required to complete translocation (Chen et al, 2003; Wilkens, 2015). Several models detailing ABC transporter mechanisms based on accepted key steps have been developed and it is well conceivable that most of them hold true, given the diverse nature of ABC transporters and the currently little evidence of them functioning by one sole mechanism (Wilkens, 2015).

Several genetically-encoded defects in ABC transporters are known and cystic fibrosis is probably the most prominent manifestation thereof (Cant et al, 2014; Wilkens, 2015). The role of ABC transporters and particularly ABCB1, ABCC1, and ABCG2 in chemotherapy resistance was mentioned before. Naturally, their inhibition by selective compounds is highly desirable. However, despite many inhibitors being identified (Ivnitski-Steele et al, 2008; Tarasova et al, 2005), none has found broad application in clinical cancer treatment so far (Sharom, 2008; Wilkens, 2015).

14

1.3 Proteomic analysis of membrane proteins

Although one third of the human genome is currently estimated to encode for membrane proteins (Ahram et al, 2006; Almen et al, 2009; Fagerberg et al, 2010), they are underrepresented in most proteomic studies (Rabilloud, 2009; Santoni et al, 2000). Challenges in their large-scale analysis include their heterogeneous, poorly soluble and low abundant nature. Factors contributing to heterogeneity are, for example, the number of transmembrane domains and the ratio of hydrophobic transmembrane domains to hydrophilic extracellular loops, respectively. Moreover, ratios of proteins to lipids, as well as lipid rafts are variable and together with the wide range and degree of post-translational modifications (PTMs) further increase the diversity of membrane proteins. In the past years, several approaches have been developed that take these characteristics into consideration. In particular, various strategies improving enrichment, solubilization and subsequent protein detection and identification by mass spectrometry (MS) have been suggested.

While shotgun proteomics, referring to the gel-free enzymatic digestion of proteins into more complex peptide mixtures prior to analysis by liquid chromatography coupled to mass spectrometry (LCMS), has emerged as the most common procedure on the MS side, enrichment and solubilization, but also digestion strategies remain more diverse. Furthermore, they can either be tailored to yield the membrane proteome, *i.e.* the entire complement of membrane proteins expressed in a cell at a given condition and time, or focus on the PM proteome.

1.3.1 Enrichment of membrane proteins

High pH conditions disrupt sealed membrane compartments, yet maintain their native topology favoring the formation of so-called "membrane sheets" with free edges. On the other hand, proteinase K cleaves exposed hydrophilic domains of membrane proteins (Chandramouli & Qian, 2009). Hence, the combination of high pH and proteinase K together with the multidimensional protein identification technology (MudPIT) was

described as an optimized global analysis strategy for membrane proteins (Wu et al, 2003).

Another way of obtaining crude membrane preparations is by exploiting their poor solubility performing repeated extractions of non-membrane proteins from a cell or tissue homogenate (Nagaraj et al, 2008; Nielsen et al, 2005). Alternatively, zonal centrifugation using different gradient media like Sucrose, Ficoll or Nycodenz has been applied (Cao et al, 2006; Stasyk & Huber, 2004) and delipidation of proteins from the membrane bilayer by chloroform extraction was presented as an entirely detergent-free method (Mirza et al, 2007) (Figure 6).

All of these enrichment strategies are, however, multistep protocols that eventually need to be combined to achieve sufficient power, ultimately entailing sample loss and reduced robustness. Two-phase partitioning systems and specifically Triton X-114 (TX114) phase separation have proven to be simple, yet highly efficient means for routine enrichment and purification of membrane proteins (English et al, 2012; Qoronfleh et al, 2003). The decisive unique feature of TX114 herein is that it not only solubilizes membrane proteins, but also separates them from hydrophilic proteins via phase partitioning at a physiological temperature (Bordier, 1981; Qoronfleh et al, 2003). Still, TX114 is a detergent that, even concentrations. impairs subsequent enzymatic protein in small digestion, chromatographic resolution and mass spectrometry analysis. At the same time, the strength of detergents in membrane solubilization is unmet, not least by reducing nonspecific protein-protein interactions (PPIs) and by preventing protein loss due to surface adsorptions (Yeung & Stanley, 2010). For this reason, the development of filter-aided sample preparation (FASP), which allows the complete removal of detergents from solubilized samples represented a tremendous improvement digesting membrane proteins with an efficiency similar to that of soluble proteins (Manza et al, 2005; Wisniewski et al, 2009b).



Figure 6: Membrane protein enrichment strategies

Reprinted from (Gilmore & Washburn, 2010), with permission from Elsevier depicting different approaches for membrane protein enrichment.

1.3.2 Enrichment of plasma membrane proteins

The fact that PM proteins represent a subset of membrane proteins can be exploited for their isolation by refining existing membrane purification strategies such as subcellular fractionation (Zhang et al, 2005) or two-phase partitioning systems (Schindler et al, 2006). Yet, these approaches require high sample loads and often suffer from weak enrichment

and contaminations from other membranous compartments (Elschenbroich et al, 2010; Schindler et al, 2006; Tan et al, 2008; Weekes et al, 2010).

At the same time, cell surface proteins have a number of distinct characteristics distinguishing them from other membrane proteins that enable more selective purification approaches. The first target in that regard are their extracellular domains, which provide means for affinity purification enrichment. In particular, the targeted moieties can either be primary amines or certain glycosylation patterns (Gilmore & Washburn, 2010; Lu et al, 2008).

Sulfo-biotinylation reagents are specifically designed to not penetrate the cell membrane allowing the selective modification of lysine residues and protein N-termini displayed on the extracellular side. Their biotin moiety is connected to an amine-reactive *N*-hydroxysulfosuccinimide (NHS) via a linker containing an internal disulfide bridge. These disulfide bonds can later be cleaved to elute proteins or peptides from the avidin/streptavidin affinity support (Nunomura et al, 2005; Zhao et al, 2004). Topological information such as the identification of domains exposed at the cell surface can be deduced from enrichments on the peptide level. Enrichment on the protein level has, however, resulted in broader sequence coverage and is therefore applied more frequently (Lu et al, 2008) (Figure 7).

One of the most common PTMs seen in extracellular domains of PM proteins are glycosylations. Corresponding affinity purifications are either lectin-mediated (Ghosh et al, 2004) or involve chemical derivatization of the carbohydrate side chain by hydrazone (Zhang et al, 2003) or oxime ligations (Zeng et al, 2009) (Figure 7).

Although exogenous labels confer specificity, respective moieties persisting throughout protocols are not reliably detected by MS (Schiapparelli et al, 2014; Weekes et al, 2010). This may in part reflect varying labeling efficiencies influenced by extracellular regions of PM proteins lacking the respective moieties or having them masked by PTMs. Moreover, labeling extends to cells that have lost their structural integrity, potentially contaminating PM purifications with cytoplasmic components (Lu et al, 2008).

Surface coating by colloidal silica beads relies on electrostatic interactions between the negatively charged phospholipid head groups of the PM and the cationic beads. After an initial coating step, beads are attached to the cell surface with a crosslinking agent. The

resulting increased PM density allows its subsequent isolation by centrifugation. While the technique has been applied for proteomic analyses of the PM in different cell types and tissues (Durr et al, 2004; Oh et al, 2004; Rahbar & Fenselau, 2004; Rahbar & Fenselau, 2005), the yields in terms of absolute numbers of PM proteins have rather been low (Arjunan et al, 2009; Choksawangkarn et al, 2012; Choksawangkarn et al, 2013) (Figure 7).



Figure 7: Cell surface protein enrichment strategies

Adapted with permission from (Hörmann et al, 2016). Copyright 2016 American Chemical Society. The figure illustrates enrichment strategies based on distinct plasma membrane protein features.

1.3.3 Digestion techniques for membrane proteomics

Tryptic digestion is considered the gold standard in shotgun proteomics (Zhang et al, 2013) displaying high proteolytic activity and cleavage specificity. Moreover, tryptic peptides typically have size and charge parameters favoring their detection in MS runs (Hanne Kolsrud Hustoft, 2012). The characteristic hydrophobic patches of membrane proteins are, however, poor in the basic tryptic cleavage sites arginine and lysine, resulting in larger peptide fragments that have a lower detectability by MS (Baldwin, 2004). Therefore, a couple of less specific proteases, as well as combinations of several digestive enzymes have been tested. While proteinase K has been successfully applied to a mammalian membrane proteome using tightly controlled reaction parameters (Wu et al, 2003), analyses using other proteases with decreased specificity such as elastase or pepsin have so far only been demonstrated to work in bacterial samples (Rietschel et al, 2009a; Rietschel et al, 2009b). A major complication therein are the large number of peptides generated from non-specific proteases that are hard to predict with random locations of positive charges directing fragmentation during MS analysis (Gilmore & Washburn, 2010). Multiple ways of manipulating charge-directed fragmentation have been published, including nicotinylation and N-terminal addition of basic groups to peptides (Jansson et al, 2008; Munchbach et al, 2000). Yet, none of them found further application in more recent membrane proteomics protocols.

As far as the combination of several digestive enzymes is concerned, isolated bacterial membrane proteins have been subjected to a trypsin/cyanogen bromide or trypsin/chymotrypsin mixture, respectively, with the trypsin/chymotrypsin digestion achieving distinctly higher sequence coverage of bacterial transmembrane regions (Fischer et al, 2006). Still, parallel enzymatic digestions with several enzymes displaying distinct cleavage sites lead to an exponential increase in the potentially resulting peptides, complicating confident peptide assignments and ultimately protein identifications.

Conversely, pushing tryptic cleavage specificity at lysine sites by adding Lys-C to the digestive solution, decreases both, the number of missed cleavage sites as well as the required search space, boosting confidence in the peptide assignments and proteins identified (Wisniewski et al, 2009a).

20

1.3.4 Label-free quantification in membrane proteomics

Quantitative proteomic workflows applied to the large-scale identification of membrane proteins can be categorized into labeled and label-free approaches (Figure 8). The first group introduces isobaric or isotopic mass tags to proteins or peptides. The resulting mass differences allow to decipher intensity signals and to deduce quantitative information from MS spectra. By design, this category provides relative quantitation, even though adding a synthetic, labeled peptide at known concentration can make the method readily accessible for absolute quantification (Vaudel et al, 2010).



Figure 8: Quantification strategies in proteomic workflows

Reused with permission from (Vaudel et al, 2010). Copyright 2010 WILEY - VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, Weinheim depicting commonly used quantification methods sorted by the presence or absence of a label, respectively.

Label-free quantification, on the other hand, does not use any labels circumventing additional labor-intensive and expensive sample processing steps (Bluemlein & Ralser, 2011). Instead, label-free approaches aim to find indicators of protein abundance directly in the MS output. Henceforth, they are technically simple, cover a higher dynamic range and allow quantitative comparisons between an unlimited number of samples including previously acquired data. Yet, it also means that the quality of the quantifications heavily

depends on the accuracy and precision of the data with complex protein mixtures requiring high-resolution mass spectrometers and corresponding data processing tools. Label-free approaches seem to result in slightly higher coefficients of variation than their labeled counterparts. At the same time, however, they have shown higher reproducibility between replicate samples and enabled up to 60 % more protein quantification (Liu et al, 2013).

There are different metrics used for label-free quantification based on either spectral counting or peak intensities. The former approach assumes a linear correlation between a protein's sampling in MS and its relative abundance, which indeed has been demonstrated over two orders of magnitude (Liu et al, 2004). Spectral counting depends on peptide identifications limiting its accuracy, while reproducibility and quantitative proteome coverage have been graded high (Bantscheff et al, 2007; Mosley et al, 2011). The spectral counting metric has been adapted in order to account for protein length by the so-called protein abundance index (PAI) (Rappsilber et al, 2002), later revised to the exponentially modified protein abundance index (emPAI) (Ishihama et al, 2005) or peptides shared between different proteins by calculation of distributed normalized spectral abundance factors (dNSAFs) (Zhang et al, 2010).

Label-free quantification based on peak intensities uses a larger amount of the information available from high precision mass spectra. The extracted ion chromatograms metric, for example, defines a peptide concentration as the total intensity of the corresponding precursor on the MS¹ level (Wang et al, 2003). Accordingly, quantitative comparability strongly depends on reproducible peptide separation and the performance of complex, so-called feature finder algorithms that detect precursors in MS¹ spectra. Altogether, correct data processing of the acquired MS data is still a major limiting factor for label-free quantification approaches based on peak intensities (Vaudel et al, 2010).

22

1.4 Aims of this thesis

The purpose of this thesis was to identify and establish two robust protocols empowering the routine evaluation of both, whole membrane proteomes and PM proteomes. To this end, several isolation approaches were assessed and systematically compared for their enrichment and reproducibility parameters.

Moreover, the research performed within the framework of this thesis was directed at improving existing protocols with particular attention to FASP-free sample preparation in light of the conflicting results concerning peptide recovery and sequence coverage in quantitative, filter-based experiments (Bereman et al, 2011; Erde et al, 2014; Glatter et al, 2015; Leon et al, 2013; Nel et al, 2015).

Further aims of this thesis were to improve the characterization of non-PM annotated proteins commonly co-purified with PM extraction protocols and to benchmark the two membrane proteomic workflows using different cell lines and perturbations.
2. Results

2.1 A Surface Biotinylation Strategy for Reproducible Plasma Membrane Protein Purification and Tracking of Genetic and Drug-Induced Alterations

Katrin Hörmann, Alexey Stukalov, André C. Müller, Leonhard X. Heinz, Giulio Superti-Furga, Jacques Colinge, and Keiryn L. Bennett

J. Proteome Res., Article ASAP DOI: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.5b01066 Publication Date (Web): December 24, 2015 Reprinted with permission from (Hörmann et al, 2016) Copyright 2015 American Chemical Society

In this article, the three most popular strategies, namely sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation, aminooxy-biotinylation and surface coating with silica beads to isolate PM proteins for subsequent analysis by one-dimensional gel-free LCMS were compared. Assessing absolute and relative numbers of PM proteins and reproducibility parameters on a qualitative and quantitative level indicated sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation as superior for most of the monitored criteria.

The procedure was further simplified by introducing a competitive biotin elution strategy that circumvents FASP, yet yields an average PM-annotated protein fraction of 54 % (347 proteins). Moreover, the non-PM annotated data were found to be extremely enriched for interactors of purified PM proteins and computational analysis using additional databases and prediction tools jointly suggested over 90 % of the purified proteins to be associated with the PM.

As a validation, changes in the PM proteome composition induced by genetic alteration and drug treatment were tracked: GPI-anchored proteins were depleted in PM purifications from cells deficient in the GPI transamidase component *PIGS*; and treatment of cells with the *N*-glycosylation inhibitor tunicamycin significantly reduced the abundance of *N*-glycoproteins in surface purifications. These results demonstrate that the improved, filter-free sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation protocol is a specific, effective and reproducible method to isolate proteins associated with the PM.

Altogether, this study combined comparative analyses and technological advancement with proteomic-driven data analysis paving the way for high-performance differential PM proteomics to become a more widely and routinely used tool in the characterization and comparison of different cell types, tissues or disease states.

The author of this thesis contributed to the design and performed all experiments, analyzed the data and wrote the manuscript. Alexey Stukalov helped with statistical analyses. André C. Müller operated the mass spectrometers and was responsible for running the samples. Leonhard X. Heinz gave experimental advice and feedback to the manuscript. Giulio Superti-Furga, Jacques Colinge and Keiryn L. Bennett jointly determined the experimental design and analysis strategy and provided feedback to the manuscript.

proteome



A Surface Biotinylation Strategy for Reproducible Plasma Membrane Protein Purification and Tracking of Genetic and Drug-Induced Alterations

Katrin Hörmann,[†] Alexey Stukalov,^{†,§} André C. Müller,[†] Leonhard X. Heinz,[†] Giulio Superti-Furga,^{*,†,‡} Jacques Colinge,^{*,†,⊥} and Keiryn L. Bennett^{*,†}

[†]CeMM Research Center for Molecular Medicine of the Austrian Academy of Sciences, 1090 Vienna, Austria

 * Center for Physiology and Pharmacology, Medical University of Vienna, 1090 Vienna, Austria

Supporting Information

ABSTRACT: Plasma membrane (PM) proteins contribute to the identity of a cell, mediate contact and communication, and account for more than two-thirds of known drug targets.^{1–8} In the past years, several protocols for the proteomic profiling of PM proteins have been described. Nevertheless, comparative analyses have mainly focused on different variations of one approach.^{9–11} We compared sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation, aminooxy-biotinylation, and surface coating with silica beads to isolate PM proteins for subsequent analysis by onedimensional gel-free liquid chromatography mass spectrometry. Absolute and relative numbers of PM proteins and reproducibility parameters on a qualitative and quantitative level were assessed. Sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation outperformed



aminooxy-biotinylation and surface coating using silica beads for most of the monitored criteria. We further simplified this procedure by a competitive biotin elution strategy achieving an average PM annotated protein fraction of 54% (347 proteins). Computational analysis using additional databases and prediction tools revealed that in total over 90% of the purified proteins were associated with the PM, mostly as interactors. The modified sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation protocol was validated by tracking changes in the plasma membrane proteome composition induced by genetic alteration and drug treatment. Glycosyl-phosphatidylinositol (GPI)-anchored proteins were depleted in PM purifications from cells deficient in the GPI transamidase component *PIGS*, and treatment of cells with tunicamycin significantly reduced the abundance of *N*-glycoproteins in surface purifications.

KEYWORDS: plasma membrane, biotin, silica beads, cell surface, aminooxy-biotin, comparative analysis, shotgun proteomics, tunicamycin, PIGS

■ INTRODUCTION

The plasma membrane (PM) of human cells not only safeguards the cellular content by delimiting the boundaries to the environment, but also is richly populated with proteins that coordinate such functions as nutrient uptake, cellular growth, motility, and physical interactions with other cells and the extracellular matrix. Still, these pharmacologically important proteins are underrepresented in standard liquid chromatography—mass spectrometry (LC–MS) analyses.³ Reasons for such poor representation include low membrane-to-cytosol protein ratios, overall low cellular abundance, and highly hydrophobic character.^{12–14} These challenges recently have been addressed by techniques that both enrich the PM fraction and improve the level of peptide detection during analysis by LC–MS.^{3,9,15–17} In principle, PM proteins are either selectively isolated via chemical labels or extracted from cells as part of the entire PM fraction based on physicochemical properties. There have been conflicting reports, however, with respect to which of

these techniques results in the highest yield and purity of PM proteins and what type of non-plasma membrane annotated proteins are predominantly co-purified.^{9,18} Although targeting of either primary amines or preoxidized sialic acid residues on both *N*- and *O*-linked glycoproteins confers specificity, respective moieties that persist throughout the protocol are poorly detected by MS.^{9,19} Beyond that, purifications based on exogenous labels rely heavily on labeling efficiency. Biases may be introduced by excluding proteins that do not carry the targeted residue or do not expose the residue to a degree that enables derivatization. Surface coating by silica beads, which solely relies on electrostatic interactions between the cationic beads and the negatively charged cell surface, has proven to be a very specific approach.²⁰ Nevertheless, the return in terms of absolute numbers of PM proteins has been rather

Received: November 23, 2015

ACS Publications © XXXX American Chemical Society

Α

DOI: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.5b01066 J. Proteome Res. XXXX, XXX, XXX–XXX

small.^{10,11,21,22} Apart from isolation, the detection of PM proteins by MS is complicated by their highly hydrophobic character requiring the use of detergents for proper solubilization. The development of filter-aided sample prepara-tion (FASP)¹⁷ has greatly facilitated the removal of detergents from protein lysates to meet LC-MS requirements. Results concerning peptide recovery and sequence coverage in quantitative, filter-based experiments remain controversial PM proteins often display hydrophobic patches and are thus particularly compounded by such potential losses. To this end, we substituted the detergent-containing elution step in the sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation strategy with a detergent-free, competitive elution using p-biotin. This alteration resulted in high relative and absolute amounts of purified surface proteins, refined reproducibility parameters, and proved to account for genetically- or drug-induced changes. Surface purifications from cells deficient in the glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI) transamidase component PIGS were depleted of all detectable GPI-anchored proteins, and the abundance of N-glycosylated proteins in PM fractions from cells treated with the Nglycosylation inhibitor tunicamycin was significantly decreased.

EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

Cell Culture

KBM7 and HAP1 cells were grown in Iscove's modified Dulbecco's medium (IMDM) supplemented with 10% fetal calf serum (FCS) and 1% penicillin–streptomycin.

Purification and Enrichment of Plasma Membrane Proteins

Method 1A: Cell Surface Protein Isolation via Sulfo-NHS-SS-biotin and Elution with Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate. Cell surface proteins were isolated according to the instructions provided by the manufacturer using the reagents supplied with the "Pierce® Cell Surface Protein Isolation Kit" (Thermo Scientific, Rockford, IL). Cells (40×10^6) were washed twice with ice-cold phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) and reconstituted in 4 mL of biotin solution $(10 \times 10^6 \text{ per mL})$. The mixture was agitated for 30 min at 4 °C, the labeling reaction halted with 200 μ L of quenching solution, and the cell pellets washed twice with tris-buffered saline (TBS). The cells were resuspended in 500 μ L of lysis buffer and lysed by sonication on ice with 5×1 s pulses. Sonication was repeated twice over a period of 30 min with vortexing of the lysate for 5 s every 5 min. The resultant cell lysate was centrifuged at 10 000 × g for 2 min at 4 °C and the clarified supernatant used for the subsequent affinity purification. NeutrAvidin agarose slurry (500 $\mu L)$ was added to a SnapCap spin column (Thermo Scientific, Rockford, IL), washed three times with wash buffer, and incubated with the clarified cell lysate for 60 min at room temperature (RT) with end-overend mixing. After centrifugation at $1000 \times g$ for 1 min, the flow-through was discarded, and the beads washed three times with wash buffer. Proteins were eluted with 400 μ L of sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) sample buffer containing 50 mM dithiothreitol (DTT) to cleave the disulfide bridge in the biotin label. After incubation for 60 min, the proteins were collected via centrifugation at 1000 \times g for 2 min and then further prepared for LC-MS analysis via FASP as originally described¹⁷ using filtration units with nominal molecular weight cutoffs of 30 000 Da.²⁸ For the predigestion with PNGaseF (New England Biolabs, Frankfurt am Main, Germany), cells were suspended in 1 × G7 buffer containing 5000 U PNGaseF and incubated at 37 °C overnight.

Method 1B: Cell Surface Protein Isolation via Sulfo-NHS-SS-biotin and Elution with Biotin. Samples were prepared as described in the preceding section; however, the SDS-PAGE sample buffer used to elute the proteins was replaced with a solution of 2.5 mM D-biotin dissolved in 50 mM HEPES pH 8.0, 150 mM NaCl, 50 mM DTT, 5 mM EDTA, 50 mM NaF, 1 mM Na₃VO₄, 1 mM PMSF, and protease inhibitors (1:1000). After incubation and collection via centrifugation, the protein concentration was determined. An aliquot of \sim 20–30 μ g was alkylated by adding iodacetamide to a final concentration of ~55 mM and incubation for 30 min in the dark. Samples were adjusted to a pH of 7.5-8.5 by adding 1 M triethylammonium bicarbonate (TEAB) and digested overnight at 37 °C using a trypsin/protein ratio of ~1:30 (w/w). The samples were then acidified with 30% TFA and subsequently concentrated and purified by solid phase extraction (SPE) using MicroSpin columns (5-60 μ g, The Nest Group, Southborough, MA). All centrifugation steps for the SPE were performed at 800-1000 rpm for 1 min. If these parameters were not sufficient to force the liquid through the column material, centrifugation time or speed was slightly increased. SPE columns were activated with 200 µL of methanol and equilibrated twice with 100 µL of stage tip buffer (STB: 0.5% formic acid (FA), 2% TFA). After the digested samples were loaded, the columns were washed with 100 μ L of STB buffer. Peptides were eluted with 50 μ L of elution buffer (0.4% FA + 90% ACN) and then concentrated in a vacuum centrifuge at 45 °C. For the LC-MS analyses, peptides were reconstituted in 5% FA.

Method 2: Aminooxy-biotin Labeling of Plasma Membrane Proteins. Cell surface sialylated glycoproteins were isolated essentially as described^{16,29} with minor modifications. Cells (120×10^6) were washed twice with icecold PBS and resuspended in 1 mM sodium meta-periodate, 10 mM aniline, and 250 µM aminooxy-biotin (Thermo Scientific, Rockford, IL). After incubation at 4 °C for 30 min in the dark. the reaction was quenched by glycerine to a final concentration of 1 mM. The cell pellets were washed once each with PBS containing 5% FCS and PBS containing 1 mM ${\rm CaCl}_2$ and 0.5 mM MgCl₂. The cells were lysed in 10 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.6, 1% Triton X-100, 150 mM NaCl, protease inhibitors (1 µL/ mL), 5 mM IAA, and 0.1 mg/mL PMSF at 4 °C for 30 min. Cell debris and nuclei were removed by centrifugation at 4 °C once at $2800 \times g$ and twice at $16000 \times g$. To isolate labeled glycoproteins, 144 μ L of streptavidin agarose beads (life technologies, Eugene, OR) were added to Snap Cap spin columns and incubated with the cell lysate for 2 h at 4 °C. To eliminate nonspecifically bound proteins, multiple washing steps were performed (20 \times 600 μ L followed by centrifugation at $1000 \times g$ for 1 min). The washing was initiated with lysis buffer, followed by PBS supplemented with 0.5% SDS and 6 M urea in 100 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.5. Further washes included higher salt solutions (5 M NaCl and 100 mM Na2CO3) before completion with PBS and water. The proteins were digested on the beads overnight using 2.5 μ g of trypsin in 50 mM NH4HCO3. The tryptic peptides were collected via centrifugation at 1000 $\times\,g$ for 1 min. The beads were rinsed with 200 $\mu {\rm L}$ of 50 mM NH₄HCO₃ and tryptic fractions pooled. Peptides were washed three times each with 300 μ L of PBS, water, and G7 buffer (New England Biolabs, Frankfurt am Main, Germany). After incubation at RT for 5 h, glycopeptides were eluted with 15 000 units glycerol-free PNGaseF in 200 μ L of G7 buffer. After the first collection of glycopeptides via

> DOI: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.5b01066 J. Proteome Res. XXXX, XXX, XXX–XXX

в

centrifugation at $1000 \times g$ for 1 min, the beads were rinsed with 200 μ L of G7 buffer and the glycopeptide fractions combined. For the LC-MS analyses, aliquots of tryptic and glycopeptide fractions were pooled.

Method 3A: Colloidal Silica Beads. Samples were prepared as previously described.¹⁵ Cells $(30 \times 10^{6} \text{ or } 50 \times$ 10⁶) were washed three times with ice-cold MES-buffered saline (MBS: 25 mM MES pH 6.5, 150 mM NaCl) and then added to a 10% silica-bead solution. The mixture was incubated on ice and rocked gently for 10 min to allow the silica beads to attach to the cells. The cells were pelleted at $1000 \times g$ for 5 min at 4 °C and washed three times with ice-cold MBS. To cross-link the cells to the silica beads, 0.1% polyacrylic acid (PAA) in MBS was prepared and cells added dropwise. The samples were incubated on ice for 10 min and then centrifuged at $1000 \times g$ for 5 min at 4 °C. The resultant cell pellets were washed three times with MBS and lysed in 1 mL of 250 mM sucrose, 25 mM HEPES, 20 mM KCl, 1 µL/mL protease inhibitor cocktail. Cells were resuspended and sonicated on ice until the solution became cloudy. For the density gradient centrifugation, a discontinuous Nycodenz (Axis-Shield PoC. Oslo, Norway) gradient consisting of 1.5 mL layers of 40, 35, 30 and 27.5% Nycodenz solutions was prepared. The cell lysate was diluted to a final concentration of 25% Nycodenz in the sample layer and then placed on top of the prepared gradient. Lysis buffer (1 mL) was added with care to the gradient, and ultracentrifugation was performed at 100 000 \times g for 1 h at 4 °C. The supernatant was discarded, and the plasma membrane pellet resuspended in 500 μ L of 25 mM Na₂CO₃. After incubation with agitation for 30 min at 4 °C, the pellet was collected at 5000 \times g for 20 min at 4 °C and the supernatant removed. Proteins were eluted from the silica beads and solubilized with 200 μ L of 8 M urea buffer containing 2 mM DTT by incubation with agitation for 30 min at 37 °C. After centrifugation at 5000 \times g for 20 min at 4 °C, the supernatant was collected and the protein concentration determined. Proteins were alkylated with 8 mM IAA for 30 min at 37 $^\circ\text{C}$ and the urea concentration diluted to ~ 1.5 M with 100 mM NH₄HCO₂. CaCl₂ was added to a final concentration of 2 mM before initiating the digestion by adding trypsin at an enzymeto-protein ratio of 1:50 (w/w). The digest was incubated overnight at 37 °C and quenched the following day with 2.5% TFA. For all subsequent desalting steps of the peptides, centrifugation was performed at 200 \times g. MacroSpin columns (The Nest Group, Southborough, MA) were conditioned with 500 μ L of ACN and washed twice with ultrapure water. Samples were loaded onto the column, washed twice with 0.1% TFA, and eluted with 70% ACN, 0.1% TFA in two steps to yield an eluate of 400 μ L. The peptides were concentrated in a vacuum concentrator at 45 °C and then resuspended in 5% FA.

Method 3B: Alternative Colloidal Silica Beads Protocol. Since the original publication,¹⁵ Kislinger et al. had further optimized sections of the protocol (personal communication). First, the discontinuous gradient for the ultracentrifugation step ranged from 55-70% Nycodenz and centrifugation parameters were increased to $130\,000 \times g$ for 90 min. Second, to improve the removal of nonspecific proteins, two 150-200 μ L of Na2CO3 wash steps were performed. Additionally, elution of the proteins from the beads was extended to a two-step process. In the first step, the bead-cell pellet was resuspended in 150 mM NaCl and rotated at 4 °C overnight. After centrifugation at $5000 \times g$ for 20 min at 4 °C, the remaining pellet was subjected to the second step of elution with 200 μ L of 25 mM HEPES,

1% Triton X-100, and a higher salt concentration of 400 mM NaCl. This second step was incubated with agitation at 4 °C for a minimum of 1 h and centrifuged as for the first elution. The resultant supernatants were combined and the proteins precipitated with acetone overnight at -20 °C. The protein pellet was collected by centrifugation and the acetone precipitation repeated twice. The final pellet was dried at 37 ⁶C for 30 min, resuspended in 100 μ L of 8 M urea, 100 mM Tris pH 8.5, 2 mM DTT, and agitated for 30 min at 37 $^{\circ}\text{C}.$ The protein concentration was determined and the sample prepared for LC-MS as described in the preceding section.

Reversed-Phase Liquid Chromatography-Mass Spectrometry

Peptide mixtures were separated by LC and analyzed by collision-induced dissociation (CID) on a hybrid linear trap quadrupole (LTQ) Orbitrap Velos mass spectrometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) coupled to an Agilent 1200 HPLC nanoflow system (Agilent Biotechnologies, Palo Alto, CA) via a nanoelectrospray ion source using liquid junction (Proxeon, Odense, Denmark). Two solvents were used for the separation of digested samples: solvent A consisted of 0.4% FA in water and solvent B of 0.4% FA in 70% methanol and 20% isopropanol. Samples were stored in a thermostatic microautosampler before being automatically loaded onto a trap column (Zorbax 300SB-C18 5 μ m, 5 × 0.3 mm, Agilent Biotechnologies) by a binary pump at a flow rate of 45 μ L/min. For loading and washing, 0.1% TFA was used. After washing, peptides were back-flushed onto a 16 cm fused silica analytical column with an inner diameter of 50 μ m packed with C18 reversed phase material (ReproSil-Pur 120 C18-AO, 3 um, Dr. Maisch, Ammerbuch-Entringen, Germany). Peptides were eluted at a constant flow rate of 100 nL/min by three subsequent gradients: (1) 3 to 30% solvent B in 27 min, (2) 30 to 70% solvent B in 25 min, and (3) 70 to 100% solvent B in 7 min.

Peptides were identified in a data-dependent acquisition mode using a top 15 CID method. A single lock mass at m/z445.120024 was chosen,³⁰ and selected ions were dynamically excluded for 60 s. Maximal ion accumulation times were 500 ms for MS¹ and 50 ms for MS² mode, respectively. To prevent overfilling of the ion traps, automatic gain control (AGC) was set to 10⁶ ions for MS¹ mode and 5000 for MS² mode. The threshold for switching from MS1 to MS2 was 2000 counts. Peptides were detected with a resolution of 60 000 (m/z 400). All samples were analyzed as technical, back-to-back replicates. Data Processing and Database Searching

The acquired raw MS data files were processed with msconvert (ProteoWizard Library v2.1.2708) and searched against the human Swiss-Prot database (v2013.01, 37 398 sequences) with the search engines Mascot (v2.3.02, MatrixScience, London, U.K.) and Phenyx (v2.5.14, GeneBio, Geneva, Switzerland). A maximum of one missed tryptic cleavage site was allowed for the aminooxy-biotin and the silica beads approach, while a maximum of two missed tryptic cleavage sites was enabled for the sulfo-NHS-SS-biotin method. Initial searches were performed with relatively broad mass tolerances via a Perl script on both precursor and fragment ions (± 10 ppm and ± 0.6 Da, Mascot only). All precursor and fragment ion masses were recalibrated based on high-confidence peptide identifications and subsequently subjected to a second search with narrower mass tolerances (± 4 ppm, ± 0.3 Da). Carbamidomethylated cysteine was defined as a fixed modification, while oxidation of

DOI: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.5b01066 J. Proteome Res. XXXX, XXX, XXX–XXX

с



Figure 1. Experimental outline. Biotinylation strategies started by labeling either primary amines (Method 1A/1B) or oxidized sialylated glycoproteins (Method 2) on intact cells. After cell lysis, biotin modifications were used to separate PM proteins from other cellular content. Bound proteins were eluted and digested by FASP (Method 1A), digested in solution (Method 1B), or directly digested on the beads (Method 2). For the biotin elution approach, resultant peptides were concentrated via SPE before LC–MS analysis. For the aminoxy-biotin approach, glycopeptides were eluted from the beads by PNGaseF and pooled with the tryptic fraction. For the silica beads protocol (Method 3A/3B), intact cells were coated with the beads and attached to the cell surface by cross-linking prior to cell lysis and isolation of the PM fraction via ultracentrifugation. PM proteins were solubilized and tryptically digested prior to analysis by LC–MS.

methionine residues was selected as a variable modification. For the sulfo-NHS-SS-biotin experiments, the biotin moiety conjugated to lysine residues and protein N-termini was added as a variable modification. Release of N-linked glycopeptides by PNGaseF treatment deamidates asparagine residues to aspartic acid. This was set as additional variable modification as required. False positive detection rates (FDRs) of <1% and <0.1% were determined for proteins and peptides, respectively, by applying the same procedure against a reversed database. UniProtKB/Swiss-Prot Gene Ontology cellular component (GO.CC) annotations of the identified proteins were retrieved via BioMart.³² Data are means of two biological replicates from different experimental days unless otherwise stated. Abundance data of multiple isoforms were averaged. The mass spectrometry proteomics data have been deposited to the ProteomeXchange Consortium³³ via the PRIDE partner repository with the data set identifier PXD002141.

RESULTS

Three alternative methods, namely sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation with SDS elution, aminooxy-biotinylation, and surface coating using silica beads, were assessed with respect to their yield of PM proteins (Figure 1). Along the lines of previous studies,^{9,16,18,34} the PM fraction was defined as the subpopulation of proteins annotated as "plasma membrane", "cell surface", "cell membrane", or "extracellular". These represent surface-exposed proteins targeted by the extraction methods. All three approaches led to the identification of comparable or improved numbers of PM proteins than previously reported.^{9,16,18,20,29} In our hands, the sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation approach coupled to SDS elution (Method 1A) yielded the highest absolute number of PM proteins; however, the "glycocapture" with aminooxy-biotin (Method 2) resulted in the highest relative amount of PM proteins compared to non-PM proteins. Despite increasing the purity of the silica beads method by changing different protocol parameters, absolute numbers of PM proteins were compromised (Methods 3A and 3B; Table 1).

> DOI: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.5b01066 J. Proteome Res. XXXX, XXX, XXX–XXX

D

Table 1. Relative and Absolute Numbers of PM Proteins Purified with the Three Methods $Tested^{a}$

		sulfo-NHS-SS-biotin SDS elution	aminooxy- biotin	silica beads
PM	relative	49%	74%	55%
	absolute	650	340	187
	total protein IDs	1306	468	364
"Abso	lute and relative	numbers of annotated	PM proteins	identified

Absolute and relative numbers of annotated PM proteins identified with three previously published PM extraction protocols. Data represent means of two biological replicates.

Proteins labeled with sulfo-NHS-SS-biotin should carry a carbamidomethyl (CAM)-thiopropanoyl modification after the isolation procedure. Determining the number of detected proteins with such a biotin moiety not only provides a measure of quality control for the non-cell-membrane-permeability of the sulfo-NHS-SS-biotin reagent, but also could aid as an additional annotation-independent layer of evidence for the localization of proteins at the cell surface. We found at least one CAM-thiopropanoyl modification for around a quarter of all proteins identified. Within the biotinylated protein fraction, PM proteins clearly represented the main subpopulation (Table 2). For the non-PM annotated proteins carrying a biotin moiety, no recurring subcellular localization pattern was apparent. These numbers are consistent with earlier, similar analyses, and reports that biotinylated peptides originating from labeling at the protein level are difficult to identify.15

			proteins with detected biotinylated peptide(s)		
	total protein IDs	annotated PM proteins	relative	absolute	biotinylated PM fraction
sulfo-NHS-SS- biotin SDS elution	937	452	17%	162	33%
sulfo-NHS-SS- biotin SDS elution + PNGaseF	780	494	39%	307	20%

^aIdentification of the CAM-thiopropanoyl modification in two samples either directly processed with sulfo-NHS-SS-biotin coupled to SDS elution or pretreated with PNGaseF. Total numbers of all proteins identified and absolute numbers of PM annotated proteins are indicated in the first two columns. Proteins with at least one peptide identified with a biotin moiety are indicated with relative and absolute numbers. The annotated PM subset thereof is indicated in the last column.

Reproducibility and Sensitivity of the Plasma Membrane Enrichment Procedures

To assess the reproducibility of the methods, annotated PM proteins from two biological replicates per method were characterized on a qualitative and quantitative level. First, PM proteins were identified and their distributed normalized spectral abundance factors (dNSAFs) calculated.³⁵ Then overlaps in annotated PM proteins between biological replicates were determined, their dNSAFs plotted, and Spearman's rank correlation coefficient calculated for each method (Figure 2a). All approaches yielded extremely significant correlations, with the sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylated replicates (Method 1A) return-

ing the strongest *p*-value (<2 × 10⁻¹⁶) and the correlation coefficient closest to 1 (ρ = 0.83). Moreover, neither the aminooxy-biotin nor the silica beads method tapped into significantly different space within the PM proteome (Figure 2b). To estimate the sensitivity of the protocols, the average number of spectra per annotated PM protein was calculated and plotted against the absolute number of annotated PM proteins identified with each method (Figure 3a). Since sulfo-NH5-SS-biotinylation, followed by SDS elution scored second in terms of sensitivity, yielded the highest absolute number of PM proteins and covered "plasma membrane" as well as "extracellular" protein annotations to the same extent (Figure 3b), optimization of this strategy was pursued further.

Cell surface proteins are usually highly glycosylated, often to a degree where the accessibility of primary amines to derivatization by reagents such as sulfo-NHS-SS-biotin is hindered. Although pre-digestion of the cells with PNGaseF to remove N-linked sugars prior to derivatization led to an increase in the number of proteins identified with a biotin moiety, the subset of PM proteins among the labeled fraction surprisingly decreased to a comparable degree (Table 2). Consequently, further development of this particular aspect of the protocol was ceased. Instead, the SDS in the elution step of the protocol was substituted with p-biotin (Method 1B). Switching to a detergent-free, competitive elution yielded high and reproducible numbers of surface proteins among the purified fractions (Figure 4a). Compared to the results obtained with SDS elution, purity and reproducibility improved. The relative number of plasma membrane proteins purified rose from 49% to 54%, the reproducible fraction of plasma membrane proteins between independent biological replicates increased from 55% to 77%, and on the quantitative level, the Spearman correlation coefficient ρ strengthened from 0.83 for Method 1A to 0.93 for Method 1B (Table 1; Figures 2a and 4a). Intriguingly, these numbers were confirmed in the morphologically distant, fibroblast-like cell line HAP1 (Figure S1).

The Majority of Non-PM Annotated Proteins Are Co-purified Due to Interactions with the PM Annotated Protein Set

Sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation followed by biotin elution (Method 1B) also purified the majority of non-PM-annotated proteins robustly and reproducibly (Figure 4b). From this observation, we reasoned that at least some of these proteins might be "false negatives", that is, proteins that are either (i) located at the surface, but not yet annotated as such, or (ii) not physically located on the surface, but interacting with a PM protein. To test this hypothesis and deduce potential subgroups, publically available protein-protein interaction (PPI) data were retrieved. Out of 201 consistently identified non-surface-annotated proteins, 140 were found to share interactions with at least one PM protein. Interestingly, half of all interactors were annotated as intracellular membrane proteins (Figure S2). To assess the statistical significance of these numbers, sets of PM and non-PM proteins corresponding in their size to the numbers deemed as reproducible, subtracted by those with no PPI data available, were randomly drawn from the KBM7 proteome.³⁶ Assessment of direct interactions between these sets in 10 000 simulations revealed a slightly right-skewed, bell-shaped distribution with a mean of 43 non-PM proteins having at least one interaction with a PM protein (Figure 4c). Consequently, the non-PM proteins identified as

> DOI: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.5b01066 J. Proteome Res. XXXX, XXX, XXX–XXX

Е



Figure 2. Reproducibility of PM extraction protocols. (a) Quantitative reproducibility of three previously published PM extraction protocols (Methods 1A, 2, and 3A/B). For each protocol, the reproducible subset of annotated PM proteins was determined and the Spearman correlation coefficient ρ calculated between two biological replicates prepared and analyzed on different days and quantified by dNSAF. (b) Venn diagram depicting the overlap in reproducibly detected PM proteins between the different protocol types.

interacting with at least one PM protein were attributed to the set of "PM-associated proteins" with extreme significance (*p*-value <1 × 10⁻⁴). The remaining 61 non-PM proteins were controlled for PM localization by consulting the manually curated Human Protein Reference Database,^{37–39} the antibody-based Human Protein Atlas,^{40,41} and two independent protein subcellular localization prediction tools (WoLF PSORT⁴² and SherLoc2⁴³). Seven proteins were annotated as PM by at least one of the databases. Ten more proteins were unanimously reported as PM by both subcellular localization prediction tools. Three of these 17 were proteins annotated by UniProtKB/Swiss-Prot⁴⁴ as "integral component of membrane"

without subcellular assignment, a subgroup that has previously been suspected to be dominated by PM proteins.⁹ The remaining 44 proteins were queried against the CRAPome database of common contaminants in AP-MS experiments.⁴⁵ Only two proteins were not documented within the CRAPome: the zinc transporter SLC39A10 and the mitochondrial proteolipid MP68. Interestingly, both are annotated as "integral component of membrane". The SLC is an example of a membrane protein without precise subcellular assignment and was thus attributed to the set of highly probable PM proteins. Conversely, MP68 is inferred to be a single-pass mitochondrial membrane protein and was therefore allocated to the

> DOI: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.5b01066 J. Proteome Res. XXXX, XXX, XXX–XXX

F



Figure 3. Sensitivity and subcomposition of established PM extraction protocols. (a) The average number of spectra per annotated PM protein was calculated and plotted against the absolute number of annotated PM proteins identified with each method. Data represent mean and standard deviation from two independent biological replicates. (b) Subcompositions of the annotated PM fractions shown as stacked bar plots for the three assessed PM extraction methods.

improbable PM fraction. Altogether, the non-PM-annotated proteins were divided into 158 highly probable (79%) and 43 improbable PM proteins (21%) (Supplementary Table 1). These inferences were additionally supported by abundance data for the three subsets: (i) annotated PM proteins, (ii) highly probable PM proteins, and (iii) improbable PM proteins. While dNSAP data for the annotated and highly probable PM proteins showed similar abundances (Welch two sample *t* test, *p*-value \geq 0.05), indicating that these indeed form the joint subgroup of PM and PM-associated proteins, improbable PM proteins displayed significantly reduced abundances compared to both (Welch two sample *t* test, *p*-value: 8.968 × 10⁻⁸ compared to the annotated PM fraction and 8.115 × 10⁻⁴ compared to the highly probable PM proteins, respectively) (Figure 4d).

Sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation with Biotin Elution Can Track Changes in the PM Proteome Composition

Next, we tested our protocol by monitoring changes in the surface proteome composition introduced by genetic or chemical perturbations. The GPI transamidase component *PIGS* is essential for the transfer of GPI to proteins and hence for the attachment of certain extracellular membrane proteins to the lipid bilayer.⁴⁶ As a consequence, PM purifications from *PIGS* deficient cells should be depleted of any GPI-anchored proteins robustly detected in the KBM7 wt samples, namely CD59, BST2, and NEGR1, to be absent from the surface of *PIGS* KO cells (Figure 5; Supplementary Table 2).

For the chemical perturbation, tunicamycin was chosen, an antibiotic known to block the synthesis of *N*-acetylglucosamin-phosphotransferase during protein glycosylation.^{47–50} Cells were exposed to 50 nM tunicamycin for 24 h before isolation and analyzation of their cell surface proteome. Intriguingly, *N*-glycoproteins were overrepresented within the subset of proteins with significantly decreased surface expression levels (hypergeometric test, *p*-value: 2.442×10^{-3}). Specifically, 21 *N*-glycoproteins were not identified and another 18 significantly reduced in abundance following drug treatment. An additional 13 *N*-glycoproteins were not significant (Welch two sample *t* test, *p*-value ≥ 0.05). Inversely, 12 *N*-glycoproteins increased in PM

abundance compared to the wt (Figure 6a; Supplementary Table 3).

On the basis of the observation that non-PM annotated proteins in the purifications were significantly enriched for interactors of annotated PM proteins, abundance patterns between all N-glycoproteins and their interactors were controlled for congruence. Indeed, nearly 90% of interactors displayed abundance changes that paralleled the alterations observed with their N-glycoprotein counterparts (Figure 6a; Supplementary Tables 3 and 4).

Proteins might be affected to different extents by the tunicamycin treatment depending on their individual turnover rates. We retrieved turnover rates from a quantitative spatial proteomic analysis of proteome turnover in human cells⁵¹ that covered nearly 80% of the proteins purified with our protocol. Data integration revealed that proteins depleted or significantly reduced in abundance by the tunicamycin treatment were underrepresented in a subset filtered for turnover rates of ≥ 24 h (hypergeometric test, *p*-value: 2.053×10^{-2}), while the proportion of proteins with any other treatment effect was significantly elevated (hypergeometric test, *p*-value: 1.196×10^{-2}) (Figure 6b).

DISCUSSION

The purpose of this study was to identify a robust protocol for the routine evaluation of plasma membrane proteomes in future studies of surface marker expression, membrane transport and signaling. We systematically evaluated three PM isolation strategies for enrichment efficiencies and characteristics. On average, between 187 and 650 PM proteins were detected, depending on the applied protocol. Importantly, all protocols presented in this study isolated PM proteins with high purification efficiencies as documented by the universally high percentage rates of PM proteins among all identified proteins. This is particularly noteworthy considering that all our experiments were analyzed as one-dimensional, gel-free LC- \dot{MS} experiments, that is, without protein or peptide fractionation. Quereshi et al.¹⁸ recently compared human cancer cell surface proteomes using a nearly identical biotinylation strategy supplemented with peptide fractionation. Interestingly, fractionation did not appear to boost the number

> DOI: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.5b01066 J. Proteome Res. XXXX, XXX, XXX–XXX

G



Figure 4. Reproducibility and subcomposition of sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation using competitive biotin elution. Qualitative and quantitative reproducibility of (a) PM annotated proteins and (b) non-PM annotated proteins. The Venn diagrams each represent overlaps in identified proteins between three biological replicates. The scatterplots assess quantitative reproducibility of the optimized protocol by correlating dNSAF from three biological replicates. All correlations indicated in the respective panels were extremely significant (p-value $< \times 10^{-16}$, Spearman method). (c) Density distribution for the number of direct interactions present in 10 000 sets of annotated PM and non-PM annotated proteins randomly drawn from the KBM7 proteome. (d) Boxplots of dNSAF data from the three subsets (i) annotated PM proteins, (ii) highly probable PM proteins, and (iii) improbable PM proteins. Interactors of annotated PM proteins annotated as PM by two subcellular prediction tools were summarized into the set of highly probable PM proteins. *P*-values were calculated using the Welch two-sample t test.

of identified PM proteins in their study. Conversely, non-PM proteins were enhanced impairing the protocol's purification power and sensitivity.

Reproducibility represents a key feature of any scientific method and is an essential criterion in the evaluation of a protocol's overall performance. To our knowledge, none of the PM isolation techniques used within this work has been previously assessed for robustness. We found the overlaps of identified proteins between biological replicates to be quite variable depending on the protocol type. While the shared fraction was relatively small for samples obtained with the aminooxy-biotin (Method 2) or silica beads approaches (Methods 3A and B), the sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation strategies (Methods 1A and B) resulted in increased numbers of mutual

DOI: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.5b01066 J. Proteome Res. XXXX, XXX, XXX–XXX

н



Figure 5. GPI-anchored proteins are depleted from PM purifications of GPI attachment factor *PIGS* KOs. Scatterplot representing abundance changes in surface proteins between KBM7 wt and *PIGS* KO cells. The three GPI-anchored proteins recurrently identified in surface purifications of wt cells, but depleted from the surface of *PIGS* deficient cells, are marked in red. The *x*-axis is broken to display proteins abrogated upon *PIGS* KO. Data are based on three independent biological replicates.



Figure 6. Surface protein abundance changes upon tunicamycin treatment. (a) Scatterplot showing surface protein abundance changes after treatment with 50 nM tunicamycin for 24 h. N-glycoprotein, red; interactor of identified N-glycoproteins with congruent abundance changes, orange; any other protein, black. The x-axis is broken to display proteins abrogated upon tunicamycin treatment. Data are based on three independent biological replicates. (b) Bar graphs indicating proportions for two different tunicamycin treatment feet groups and two data sets. The unfiltered data set represents all identified proteins for which turnover data were available from Boisvert et al.⁵¹ The second data set is a subset thereof with protein turnover ≥ 24 h. *, p < 0.05.

protein identifications and higher degrees of positive correlation in abundance measured by dNSAF. Moreover, establishing a detergent-free elution strategy (Method 1B) enabled us to omit FASP and thereby precluded any potential problems that may arise from poor peptide recovery and sequence coverage reported in quantitative FASP experiments before.^{25–27} Proteins purified with this method were in high agreement with *RaftProt*, a mammalian lipid raft proteome

DOI: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.5b01066 J. Proteome Res. XXXX, XXX, XXX–XXX

ī

database⁵² strengthening our protocol's sensitivity and reliability. Computational analysis demonstrated the majority of non-PM annotated proteins to be co-purified due to direct interactions with the PM annotated protein set and suggested additional non-PM annotated proteins to be likely located on the surface further improving confidence in the method.

As a proof-of-concept for our workflow, changes in the PM composition were monitored for two exemplary perturbations: gene deletion and drug treatment. Results from previous single FACS analyses³⁶ of GPI attachment factor PIGS deficient cells were confirmed and extended to prove that all GPI-anchored proteins identified in the wt cells were indeed abrogated in the PIGS KO clones. The picture resulting from the comparison of wt and tunicamycin treated cells was not as straightforward. Tunicamycin is known to prevent protein glycosylation by blocking the formation of N-acetylglucosamine-lipid intermedihowever, several studies have shown that the fate of ates:4 N-glycoproteins in the presence of tunicamycin varies. While protein synthesis is not significantly affected per se, the secretion of immunoglobulins is inhibited to variable extents, independent of their glycosylation degree.⁵⁶ By integrating publically available data, we determined protein turnover rates to be one source of variation for tunicamycin treatment effects after 24 h. Additional ones remain to be elucidated.

Altogether, our surface biotinylation strategy yielded high numbers of reproducible PM annotated proteins. Furthermore, our study shed light on the previously poorly characterized subset of non-PM annotated proteins identifying the majority of these proteins as associated with the PM via PPIs. Ultimately, the work presented here provides for a procedure that empowers routine cell surface proteomics as a widely used tool in the characterization of the complement of proteins operating at the plasma membrane. Quantitative evaluation of surface proteins will allow functional correlations and assessment of transport, signaling, and adhesion properties. A more detailed comparison of cellular differentiation and disease states may aid in uncovering new functional cell and disease subtypes.

ASSOCIATED CONTENT

Supporting Information

The Supporting Information is available free of charge on the ACS Publications website at DOI: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.5b01066.

Table indicating the subsets within the reproducible set of proteins obtained with sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation coupled to biotin elution (XLS)

Table showing surface protein abundance changes upon *PIGS* KO (XLS)

Table giving abundance changes of purified proteins upon tunicamycin treatment (XLS)

Table indicating PPIs for surface proteins affected by tunicamycin treatment (XLS)

Figures showing reproducibility of the developed protocol on HAP1 cells and the localization profile for co-purified interactors of annotated plasma membrane proteins (PDF)

AUTHOR INFORMATION

Corresponding Authors

*E-mail: gsuperti@cemm.oeaw.ac.at. Phone: +43-1-40160-70001. Fax: +43-1-40160-970000. Article

*E-mail: jacques.colinge@inserm.fr. Phone: +33.(0) 4.67.61.23.92. Fax: +33.(0)4.67.61.37.87.

*E-mail: kbennett@cemm.oeaw.ac.at. Phone: +43-1-40160-70010. Fax: +43-1-40160-970000.

Present Addresses

[§]Max Planck Institute for Biochemistry, 82152 Munich, Germany.

[⊥]Institut de Recherche en Cancérologie de Montpellier Inserm U1194, Université de Montpellier, Institut regional du Cancer Montpellier, Campus Val d'Aurelle, F-34298 Montpellier Cedex 5, France.

Notes

The authors declare no competing financial interest.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Thomas Kislinger and Simona Principe for generously sharing modified protocol parameters for the alternative colloidal silica beads protocol (Method 3B), Michael Freissmuth and Sebastian Nijman for helpful advice on experiments and data analysis, and all members of the Superti-Furga, Colinge, and Bennett laboratories for discussions. This work was supported by the Austrian Academy of Sciences, the Austrian Science Fund (FWF P24321) and the European Research Council (ERC AdvG 250179).

ABBREVIATIONS

CAM, carbamidomethylation; Da, Dalton; dNSAF, distributed normalized spectral abundance factors; FA, formic acid; FASP, filter-aided sample preparation; FDR, false discovery rate; GO.CC, Gene Ontology cellular component; GPI, glycosylphosphatidylinositol; IAA, iodoacetamide; IMDM, Iscove's modified Dulbecco's medium; LTQ, linear trap quadrupole; MBS, MES-buffered saline; MES, 2-(N-morpholino)ethanesulfonic acid; PAA, polyacrylic acid; PM, plasma membrane; PNGase, peptide-N4-(N-acetyl-beta-glucosaminyl)asparagine amidase; PPI, protein–protein interaction; rpm, revolutions per minute; SPE, solid phase extraction; STB, stage tip buffer; TEAB, triethylammonium bicarbonate; Tris, tris-(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane; wt, wild type

REFERENCES

(1) Viswanathan, K.; Fruh, K. Viral proteomics: global evaluation of viruses and their interaction with the host. *Expert Rev. Proteomics* 2007, 4 (6), 815–29.

(2) Bezman, N. A.; Kim, C. C.; Sun, J. C.; Min-Oo, G.; Hendricks, D. W.; Kamimura, Y.; Best, J. A.; Goldrath, A. W.; Lanier, L. L.; et al. Molecular definition of the identity and activation of natural killer cells. Nat. Immunol. 2012, 13 (10), 1000-9.

 (3) Cordwell, S. J.; Thingbolm, T. E. Technologies for plasma membrane proteomics. *Proteomics* 2010, 10 (4), 611–27.

(4) Rucevic, M.; Hixson, D.; Josic, D. Mammalian plasma membrane proteins as potential biomarkers and drug targets. *Electrophoresis* 2011, 32 (13), 1549–64.

(5) Josic, D.; Clifton, J. G.; Kovac, S.; Hixson, D. C. Membrane proteins as diagnostic biomarkers and targets for new therapies. *Curr. Opin Mol. Ther.* 2008, 10 (2), 116–23.

 (6) Simpson, R. J.; Connolly, L. M.; Eddes, J. S.; Pereira, J. J.; Moritz, R. L.; Reid, G. E. Proteomic analysis of the human colon carcinoma cell line (LIM 1215): development of a membrane protein database. *Electrophoresis* 2000, 21 (9), 1707–32.

(7) Polanski, M.; Anderson, N.L. A list of candidate cancer biomarkers for targeted proteomics. *Biomarker Insights* 2007, 1, 1-48.
(8) Yildirim, M.A.; Goh, K. I.; Cusick, M. E.; Barabasi, A. L.; Vidal, M. Drug-target network. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 2007, 25 (10), 1119-26.

DOI: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.5b01066 J. Proteome Res. XXXX, XXX, XXX–XXX

J

(9) Weekes, M. P.; Antrobus, R.; Lill, J. R.; Duncan, L. M.; Hor, S.; Lehner, P. J. Comparative analysis of techniques to purify plasma membrane proteins. J. Biomol. Tech. **2010**, *21* (3), 108–15.

(10) Choksawangkarn, W.; Edwards, N.; Wang, Y.; Gutierrez, P.; Fenselau, C. Comparative study of workflows optimized for in-gel, insolution, and on-filter proteolysis in the analysis of plasma membrane proteins. J. Proteome Res. 2012, 11 (5), 3030–4.

(11) Choksawangkarn, W.; Kim, S. K.; Cannon, J. R.; Edwards, N. J.; Lee, S. B.; Fenselau, C. Enrichment of plasma membrane proteins using nanoparticle pellicles: comparison between silica and higher density nanoparticles. *J. Proteome Res.* **2013**, *12* (3), 1134-41.

density nanoparticles. J. Proteome Res. 2013, 12 (3), 1134-41. (12) Macher, B. A.; Yen, T. Y. Proteins at membrane surfaces-a review of approaches. Mol. BioSyst. 2007, 3 (10), 705-13.

(13) Tan, S.; Tan, H. T.; Chung, M. C. Membrane proteins and membrane proteomics. *Proteomics* 2008, 8 (19), 3924–32.
(14) Zheng, Y. Z.; Foster, L. J. Biochemical and proteomic

 (14) Zheng, Y. Z.; Foster, L. J. Biochemical and proteomic approaches for the study of membrane microdomains. J. Proteomics 2009, 72 (1), 12–22.
 (15) Kim, Y.; Elschenbroich, S.; Sharma, P.; Sepiashvili, L.;

(15) Kim, Y.; Elschenbroich, S.; Sharma, P.; Sepiashvili, L.; Gramolini, A. O.; Kislinger, T. Use of colloidal silica-beads for the isolation of cell-surface proteins for mass spectrometry-based proteomics. *Methods Mol. Biol.* 2011, 748, 227–41. (16) Weekes, M. P.; Antrobus, R.; Talbot, S.; Hor, S.; Simecek, N.;

(16) Weekes, M. P.; Antrobus, R.; Talbot, S.; Hor, S.; Simecek, N.; Smith, D. L.; Bloor, S.; Randow, F.; Lehner, P. J. Proteomic plasma membrane profiling reveals an essential role for gp96 in the cell surface expression of LDLR family members, including the LDL receptor and LRP6. J. Proteome Res. 2012, 11 (3), 1475–84.

(17) Wisniewski, J. R.; Zougman, A.; Nagaraj, N.; Mann, M. Universal sample preparation method for proteome analysis. *Nat. Methods* **2009**, *6* (5), 359–62.

(18) Ozlu, N.; Qureshi, M. H.; Toyoda, Y.; Renard, B. Y.; Mollaoglu, G.; Ozkan, N. E.; Bulbul, S.; Poser, I.; Timm, W.; Hyman, A. A.; Mitchison, T. J.; Steen, J. A. Quantitative comparison of a human cancer cell surface proteome between interphase and mitosis. *EMBO J.* 2015, 34, 251.

(19) Schiapparelli, L. M.; McClatchy, D. B.; Liu, H. H.; Sharma, P.; Yates, J. R.; Cline, H. T. Direct Detection of Biotinylated Proteins by Mass spectrometry. J. Proteome Res. 2014, 13, 3966.

Mass spectrometry. J. Proteome Res. 2014, 13, 3966. (20) Rahbar, A. M.; Henselau, C. Integration of Jacobson's pellicle method into proteomic strategies for plasma membrane proteins. J. Proteome Res. 2004, 3 (6), 1267–77.

(21) Durr, E.; Yu, J.; Krasinska, K. M.; Carver, L. A.; Yates, J. R.; Testa, J. E.; Oh, P.; Schnitzer, J. E. Direct proteomic mapping of the lung microvascular endothelial cell surface in vivo and in cell culture. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 2004, 22 (8), 985–92. (22) Arjunan, S.; Reinartz, M.; Emde, B.; Zanger, K.; Schrader, J.

(22) Arjunan, S.; Reinartz, M.; Emde, B.; Zanger, K.; Schrader, J. Limitations of the colloidal silica method in mapping the endothelial plasma membrane proteome of the mouse heart. *Cell Biochem. Biophys.* 2009, 53 (3), 135–43.

(23) Glatter, T.; Ahrne, E.; Schmidt, A. Comparison of Different Sample Preparation Protocols Reveals Lysis Buffer-Specific Extraction Biases in Gram-Negative Bacteria and Human Cells. J. Proteome Res. 2015, 14, 4472.

(24) Nel, A. J.; Garnett, S.; Blackburn, J. M.; Soares, N. C. Comparative Re-evaluation of FASP and Enhanced FASP Methods by LC-MS/MS. J. Proteome Res. 2015, 14, 1637.

(25) Bereman, M. S.; Egertson, J. D.; MacCoss, M. J. Comparison between procedures using SDS for shotgun proteomic analyses of complex samples. *Proteomics* 2011, 11 (14), 2931–5.

(26) Erde, J.; Loo, R. R.; Loo, J. A. Enhanced FASP (eFASP) to Increase Proteome Coverage and Sample Recovery for Quantitative Proteomic Experiments. J. Proteome Res. 2014, 13 (4), 1885–95.

(27) Leon, I. R.; Schwammle, V.; Jensen, O. N.; Sprenger, R. R. Quantitative assessment of in-solution digestion efficiency identifies optimal protocols for unbiased protein analysis. *Mol. Cell. Proteomics* **2013**, *12* (10), 2992–3005.

(28)Wisniewski, J. R.; Zielinska, D. F.; Mann, M. Comparison of ultrafiltration units for proteomic and N-glycoproteomic analysis by

the filter-aided sample preparation method. Anal. Biochem. 2011, 410 (2), 307–9.

 (29) Zeng, Y.; Ramya, T. N.; Dirksen, A.; Dawson, P. E.; Paulson, J.
 C. High-efficiency labeling of sialylated glycoproteins on living cells. *Nat. Methods* 2009, 6 (3), 207–9.

(30) Olsen, J. V.; de Godoy, L. M.; Li, G.; Macek, B.; Mortensen, P.; Pesch, R.; Makarov, A.; Lange, O.; Horning, S.; Mann, M. Parts per million mass accuracy on an Orbitrap mass spectrometer via lock mass injection into a C-trap. *Mol. Cell. Proteomics* 2005, 4 (12), 2010–21. (31) Colinge, J.; Masselot, A.; Giron, M.; Dessingy, T.; Magnin, J. OLAV: towards high-throughput tandem mass spectrometry data identification. *Proteomics* 2003, 3 (8), 1454–63.

(32) Guberman, J. M.; Ai, J.; Arnaiz, O.; Baran, J.; Blake, A.; Baldock, R.; Chelala, C.; Croft, D.; Cros, A.; Cutts, R. J.; Di Genova, A.; Forbes, S.; Fujisawa, T.; Gadaleta, E.; Goodstein, D. M.; Gundem, G.; Haggarty, B.; Haider, S.; Hall, M.; Harris, T.; Haw, R.; Hu, S.; Hubbard, S.; Hsu, J.; Iyer, V.; Jones, P.; Katayama, T.; Kinsella, R.; Kong, L.; Lawson, D.; Liang, Y.; Lopez-Bigas, N.; Luo, J.; Lush, M.; Mason, J.; Moreews, F.; Ndegwa, N.; Oakley, D.; Perez-Llamas, C.; Primig, M.; Rivkin, E.; Rosanoff, S.; Shepherd, R.; Simon, R.; Skarnes, B.; Smedley, D.; Sperling, L.; Spooner, W.; Stevenson, P.; Stone, K.; Teague, J.; Wang, J.; Wang, J.; Whitty, B.; Wong, D. T.; Wong-Erasmus, M.; Yao, L.; Youens-Clark, K.; Yung, C.; Zhang, J.; Kasprzyk, A. BioMart Central Portal: an open database network for the biological community. *Database* 2011, 2011, bar041.

(3) Vizcaino, J. A.; Deutsch, E. W.; Wang, R.; Csordas, A.; Reisinger, F.; Rios, D.; Dianes, J. A.; Sun, Z.; Farrah, T.; Bandeira, N.; Binz, P. A.; Xenarios, I.; Eisenacher, M.; Mayer, G.; Gatto, L.; Campos, A.; Chalkley, R. J.; Kraus, H. J.; Albar, J. P.; Martinez-Bartolome, S.; Apweiler, R.; Omenn, G. S.; Martens, L.; Jones, A. R.; Hermjakob, H. ProteomeXchange provides globally coordinated proteomics data submission and dissemination. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 2014, *32* (3), 223–6. (34) Bledi, Y.; Inberg, A.; Linial, M. PROCEED: A proteomic method for analysing plasma membrane proteins in living mammalian cells. *Brigings Funct. Genomics Proteomics* 2003, *2* (3), 254–65.

(35) Zhang, Y.; Wen, Z.; Washburn, M. P.; Florens, L. Refinements to label free proteome quantitation: how to deal with peptides shared by multiple proteins. *Anal. Chem.* **2010**, 82 (6), 2272-81.

(36) Burkstummer, T.; Banning, C.; Hainzl, P.; Schobesberger, R.; Kerzendorfer, C.; Pauler, F. M.; Chen, D.; Them, N.; Schischlik, F.; Rebsamen, M.; Smida, M.; de la Cruz, F.; Lapao, A.; Liszt, M.; Eizinger, B.; Guenzl, P. M.; Blomen, V. A.; Konopka, T.; Gapp, B.; Parapatics, K.; Maier, B.; Stockl, J.; Fischl, W.; Salic, S.; Taba Casari, M. R.; Knapp, S.; Bennett, K. L.; Bock, C.; Colinge, J.; Kralovics, R.; Ammerer, G.; Casari, G.; Brummelkamp, T. R.; Superti-Furga, G.; Nijman, S. M. A reversible gene trap collection empowers haploid genetics in human cells. Nat. Methods 2013, 10 (10), 965–71.

(37) Keshava Prasad, T. S.; Goel, R.; Kandasamy, K.; Keerthikumar, S.; Kumar, S.; Mathivanan, S.; Telikicherla, D.; Raju, R.; Shafreen, B.; Venugopal, A.; Balakrishnan, L.; Marimuthu, A.; Banerjee, S.; Somanathan, D. S.; Sebastian, A.; Rani, S.; Ray, S.; Harrys Kishore, C. J.; Kanth, S.; Ahmed, M.; Kashyap, M. K.; Mohmood, R.; Ramachandra, Y. L.; Krishna, V.; Rahiman, B. A.; Mohan, S.; Ranganathan, P.; Ramabadran, S.; Chaerkady, R.; Pandey, A. Human Protein Reference Database–2009 update. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 2009, 37 (Database), D767–72.

(38) Mishra, G. R.; Suresh, M.; Kumaran, K.; Kannabiran, N.; Suresh, S.; Bala, P.; Shivakumar, K.; Anuradha, N.; Reddy, R.; Raghavan, T. M.; Menon, S.; Hanumanthu, G.; Gupta, M.; Upendran, S.; Gupta, S.; Mahesh, M.; Jacob, B.; Mathew, P.; Chatterjee, P.; Arun, K. S.; Sharma, S.; Chandrika, K. N.; Deshpande, N.; Palvankar, K.; Raghavnath, R.; Krishnakanth, R.; Karathia, H.; Rekha, B.; Nayak, R.; Vishnupriya, G.; Kumar, H. G.; Nagini, M.; Kumar, G. S.; Jose, R.; Deepthi, P.; Mohan, S. S.; Gandhi, T. K.; Harsha, H. C.; Deshpande, K. S.; Sarker, M.; Prasad, T. S.; Pandey, A. Human protein reference database-2006 update. Nucleic Acids Res. 2006, 34 (90001), D411-4.

(39) Peri, S.; Navarro, J. D.; Amanchy, R.; Kristiansen, T. Z.; Jonnalagadda, C. K.; Surendranath, V.; Niranjan, V.; Muthusamy, B.; Gandhi, T. K.; Gronborg, M.; Ibarrola, N.; Deshpande, N.; Shanker,

> DOI: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.5b01066 J. Proteome Res. XXXX, XXX, XXX–XXX

к

K.; Shivashankar, H. N.; Rashmi, B. P.; Ramya, M. A.; Zhao, Z.; Chandrika, K. N.; Padma, N.; Harsha, H. C.; Yatish, A. J.; Kavitha, M. P.; Menezes, M.; Choudhury, D. R.; Suresh, S.; Ghosh, N.; Saravana, R.; Chandran, S.; Krishna, S.; Joy, M.; Anand, S. K.; Madavan, V.; Joseph, A.; Wong, G. W.; Schiemann, W. P.; Constantinescu, S. N.; Huang, L.; Khosravi-Far, R.; Steen, H.; Tewari, M.; Ghaffari, S.; Blobe, G. C.; Dang, C. V.; Garcia, J. G.; Pevsner, J.; Jensen, O. N.; Roepstorff, P.; Deshpande, K. S.; Chinnaiyan, A. M.; Hamosh, A.; Chakravarti, A.; Pandey, A. Development of human protein reference database as an initial platform for approaching systems biology in humans. *Genome* Res. 2003, 13 (10), 2363-71.

(40) Uhlen, M.; Oksvold, P.; Fagerberg, L.; Lundberg, E.; Jonasson, K.; Forsberg, M.; Zwahlen, M.; Kampf, C.; Wester, K.; Hober, S.; Wernerus, H.; Bjorling, L.; Ponten, F. Towards a knowledge-based Human Protein Atlas. Nat. Biotechnol. 2010, 28 (12), 1248–50.

(41) Uhlen, M.; Bjorling, E.; Agaton, C.; Szigyarto, C.A.; Amini, B.; Andersen, E.; Andersson, A.C.; Angelidou, P.; Asplund, A.; Asplund, C.; Berglund, L.; Bergstrom, K.; Brumer, H.; Cerjan, D.; Ekstrom, M.; Elobeid, A.; Eriksson, C.; Fagerberg, L.; Falk, R.; Fall, J.; Forsberg, M.; Bjorklund, M.G.; Gumbel, K.; Halimi, A.; Hallin, I.; Hamsten, C.; Hansson, M.; Hedhammar, M.; Hercules, G.; Kampf, C.; Larsson, K.; Lindskog, M.; Lodewyckx, W.; Lund, J.; Lundeberg, J.; Magnusson, K.; Malm, E.; Nilsson, P.; Odling, J.; Oksvold, P.; Olsson, I.; Oster, E.; Ottosson, J.; Paavilainen, L.; Persson, A.; Rimini, R.; Rockberg, J.; Runeson, M.; Sivertsson, A.; Skollermo, A.; Steen, J.; Stenvall, M.; Sterky, F.; Stromberg, S.; Sundberg, M.; Tegel, H.; Tourle, S.; Wahlund, E.; Walden, A.; Wan, J.; Wernerus, H.; Westberg, J.; Wester, K.; Wrethagen, U.; Xu, L.L.; Hober, S.; Ponten, F. A human proteir atlas for normal and cancer tissues based on antibody proteomics. Mol.

Cell. Proteomics 2005, 4 (12), 1920–32. (42) Horton, P.; Park, K. J.; Obayashi, T.; Fujita, N.; Harada, H.; Adams-Collier, C. J.; Nakai, K. WoLF PSORT: protein localization predictor. Nucleic Acids Res. 2007, 35 (Web Server), W585-7.

(43) Briesemeister, S.; Blum, T.; Brady, S.; Lam, Y.; Kohlbacher, O.; Shatkay, H. SherLoc2: a high-accuracy hybrid method for predicting subcellular localization of proteins. J. Proteome Res. 2009, 8 (11), 5363-6.

(44) UniProt Consortium.. Activities at the Universal Protein

Resource (UniProt). Nucleic Acids Res. 2014, 42 (D1), D191-8. (45) Mellacheruvu, D.; Wright, Z.; Couzens, A. L.; Lambert, J. P.; St-Denis, N. A.; Li, T.; Miteva, Y. V.; Hauri, S.; Sardiu, M. E.; Low, T. Y.; Halim, V. A.; Bagshaw, R. D.; Hubner, N. C.; Al-Hakim, A.; Bouchard, A.; Faubert, D.; Fermin, D.; Dunham, W. H.; Goudreault, M.; Lin, Z. Y.; Badillo, B. G.; Pawson, T.; Durocher, D.; Coulombe, B.; Aebersold, Y.; Badulo, B. G.; Pawson, I.; Durocher, D.; Coulomoe, B.; Aebersold, R.; Superti-Furga, G.; Colinge, J.; Heck, A. J.; Choi, H.; Gstaiger, M.; Mohammed, S.; Cristea, I. M.; Bennett, K. L.; Washburn, M. P.; Raught, B.; Ewing, R. M.; Gingras, A. C.; Nesvizhskii, A. I. The CRAPome: a contaminant repository for affinity purification-mass spectrometry data. *Nat. Methods* 2013, *10* (8), 730–6. (46) Ohishi, K.; Inoue, N.; Kinoshita, T. PIG-S and PIG-T, essential CIMP.

for GPI anchor attachment to proteins, form a complex with GAA1 and GP18. *EMBO J.* **2001**, 20 (15), 4088–98. (47) Struck, D. K.; Lennarz, W. J. Evidence for the participation of

saccharide-lipids in the synthesis of the oligosaccharide chain of ovalbumin. J. Biol. Chem. 1977, 252 (3), 1007-13.

(48) Marek, K. W.; Vijay, I. K.; Marth, J. D. A recessive deletion in the GlcNAc-1-phosphotransferase gene results in peri-implantation

(49) Tkacz, J. S.; Lampen, O. Tunicamycin inhibition of polyisoprenyl N-acetylglucosaminyl pyrophosphate formation in calfliver microsomes. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1975, 65 (1), 248-57.

(50) Takatsuki, A.; Tamura, G. Effect of tunicamycin on the synthesis of macromolecules in cultures of chick embryo fibroblasts infected with Newcastle disease virus. J. Antibiot. 1971, 24 (11), 785-94.

(51) Boisvert, F. M.; Ahmad, Y.; Gierlinski, M.; Charriere, F.; Lamont, D.; Scott, M.; Barton, G.; Lamond, A. I. A quantitative spatial proteomics analysis of proteome turnover in human cells. Mol. Cell. Proteomics 2012, 11 (3), M111.011429.

(52) Shah, A.; Chen, D.; Boda, A. R.; Foster, L. J.; Davis, M. J.; Hill, M. M. RaftProt: mammalian lipid raft proteome database. *Nucleic Acids* Res. 2015, 43 (D1), D335-8.

(53) Duksin, D.; Bornstein, P. Changes in surface properties of normal and transformed cells caused by tunicanycin, an inhibitor of protein glycosylation. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 1977, 74 (8),

(54) Hickman, S.; Kornfeld, S. Effect of tunicamycin on IgM, IgA, and IgG secretion by mouse plasmacytoma cells. J. Immunol 1978, 121 (3), 990-6.

(55) Hickman, S.; Kulczycki, A., Jr.; Lynch, R. G.; Kornfeld, S. Studies of the mechanism of tunicamycin inhibition of IgA and IgE secretion by plasma cells. J. Biol. Chem. 1977, 252 (12), 4402–8.

(56) Sidman, C. Differing requirements for glycosylation in the secretion of related glycoproteins is determined neither by the producing cell nor by the relative number of oligosaccharide units. J. Biol. Chem. 1981, 256 (18), 9374-6.

DOI: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.5b01066 J. Proteome Res. XXXX, XXX, XXX–XXX

L

2.2 Triton X-114 phase separation coupled to FASP for membrane proteomics of human cells

After having successfully established a reproducible purification strategy for the largescale analysis of PM proteins, a similar protocol covering the whole membrane proteome still needed to be found. Following the pioneering work of Bordier *et al.* (Bordier, 1981) and its first applications in the proteomic analysis of human tissues (Donoghue et al, 2008; English et al, 2012), TX114 phase separation was selected for the enrichment of membrane proteins. Isolated membrane proteins were then prepared for LCMS via FASP, given the much higher number of proteins that had been detected upon its inclusion (Wisniewski et al, 2009a). The resulting workflow was validated as a method for the global analysis of membrane proteins in the human leukemia cell line KBM7 used in the comparative study of surface enrichment strategies before. In particular, absolute and relative numbers of identified membrane proteins, their reproducibility and selected features, such as their number of transmembrane helices were assessed (Figure 9).





Hydrophilic and hydrophobic proteins were separated using TX114 phase separation. The enrichment was validated via Western blot using selected membrane proteins. Aqueous and detergent phases were then analyzed using shotgun MS and the identified proteins assessed for enrichment, reproducibility and feature parameters. A, aqueous phase; D, detergent phase.

In this approach, the separation of hydrophilic and hydrophobic proteins is achieved by simple stepwise centrifugation steps. In detail, heating the samples to 37 °C lets TX114 reach its cloud point, *i.e.* the temperature where densely packed micelle groups are formed increasing the molecular weight and ultimately resulting in phase separation with the aqueous phase hosting the hydrophilic and the detergent phase hosting the more hydrophobic proteins (Donoghue et al, 2008).

However, Western blot analysis probing for a panel of diverse types of membrane proteins revealed that they are hardly ever selectively recovered in only one of the phases (Table 1) (Figure 10). Yet, the method might still be of great value despite this limitation, as long as the composition of the individual fractions and especially the detergent fraction can be judged reproducible.

Table 1: Panel of membrane proteins probed for enrichment validation

Protein	Туре
LAMP2	Single-pass membrane protein
LAMTOR1	Lipid anchored (<i>N</i> -myristoylated) protein
SMPDL3B	GPI-anchored protein



α-LAMP2 Figure 10: Triton X-114 enrichment validation via Western blot

 α -LAMTOR1 Aliquots of detergent (D) and aqueous phases (A) were probed for α -SMPDL3B different types of membrane proteins.

α-Tubulin

Hence, overlaps in protein identifications between two biological replicates were determined for both, aqueous and detergent phase. Then, dNSAF were calculated for every reproducible protein and plotted. Intriguingly, reproducible protein identifications made up at least 86 % of all samples and Spearman's rank correlation coefficient ρ

indicated high and extremely significant correlations for both phases, whereas the number of proteins recurrently detected in both phases remained below 35 % (Figure 11).





Quantitative reproducibility of proteins detected in the detergent (D; red) and aqueous (A; blue) phase. Proteins were quantified by dNSAF and the Spearman correlation coefficient ρ calculated between two biological replicates.

Moreover, equal numbers of proteins were identified in both phases. Still, membrane proteins and specifically, integral membrane proteins were selectively enriched in the detergent phase. Numerically, membrane proteins amounted to 79 % in the detergent, as opposed to 50 % in the aqueous phases and integral membrane proteins represented no less than 40 % of the detergent versus only 6 % of the aqueous phases, respectively (Figure 12).





GO.CC annotations shown as stacked bar plots. Error bars represent the standard deviation between two biological replicates. D, detergent phases; A, aqueous phases.

This enrichment was also ascertainable in the phase distribution of major functional classes of membrane proteins, namely channels, transporters and receptors (Figure 13).



Figure 13: Phase distribution of major functional classes of membrane proteins Levelplot indicating the number of proteins per functional class detected in the individual phases with each row representing a biological replicate and each column displaying the data of one functional class. A, aqueous phase; D, detergent phase.

Additionally, predictions about the number of transmembrane helices per protein via the combined transmembrane topology and signal peptide predictor Phobius (Kall et al, 2004; Kall et al, 2007) indicated the average number of transmembrane helices per protein to be twice as high for proteins recovered in the detergent than for those stemming from aqueous phase samples (Table 2) (Figure 14).

Table 2: Summary of transmembrane topology prediction analysis using Phobius

Numbers of proteins with at least one predicted transmembrane helix detected in the different biological replicates and phases, respectively.

Number of predicted transmembrane helices	D1	D2	A1	A2
1	285	295	65	63
2	70	74	18	17
3	47	47	6	9
4	57	56	2	3
5	25	24	1	1
6	31	26	2	2
7	37	34	5	1
8	29	27	3	3
9	25	25	0	2
10	17	17	0	0
11	17	14	0	0
12	25	24	0	0
13	6	6	1	1
14	5	5	1	1
15	1	1	0	0
16	2	2	0	0
17	0	1	0	0
39	1	1	0	0

The most extreme observation in this regard was certainly the Piezo-type mechanosensitive ion channel component 1 (PIEZO1), for which 36 out of the 39 transmembrane helices predicted by Phobius have been manually asserted by Swiss-Prot as well.



Figure 14: Distribution of transmembrane helices predicted by Phobius

The two panels represent results for aqueous (A; blue) and detergent phases (D; red) and proteins ranging between 1 and 17 predicted transmembrane helices by Phobius.

The sequence coverage of membrane proteins in MS experiments has been proclaimed improvable (Fischer et al, 2006; Wu & Yates, 2003). Yet, peptides detected with the experimental workflow depicted in Figure 9 and described in detail under section 4.3 covered individual proteins to an almost even extent (Figure 15). Likewise, sequence coverages did not differ between integral and non-integral membrane proteins (Wilcoxon-Mann-Whitney test, p-value \geq 0.05) underlining the protocol's robustness and reliability for membrane proteomics.



Figure 15: Protein coverage of detected peptides Density plot representing data from two biological replicates of detergent phases. The relative peptide position was defined as the start position of the respective peptide divided by the protein length.

In order to assess to what extent the incorporation of a peptide fractionation step and the modification of gradient time and composition could further increase the number of identified proteins, aliquots of the detergent phases were separated off-line into 10 fractions and then analyzed using a prolonged gradient of either the regular composition (methanol (MeOH), isopropanol (IPA), formic acid (FA)) or alternatively, consisting of 100 % acetonitrile (ACN) (Table 3). Although fractionation consistently resulted in higher absolute numbers of identified membrane proteins, relative numbers decreased. This general trend was even more pronounced for the subgroup of integral membrane proteins. Conversely, fractionation did result in a significant increase in sequence coverages obtained for integral membrane proteins as opposed to all other proteins purified within the detergent phases (Wilcoxon-Mann-Whitney test, p-value = 3.13×10^{-11} for the samples run with the MeOH, IPA, FA gradient and p-

value = 2.954×10^{-9} for the sample analyzed using the alternative ACN gradient, respectively).

Table 3: Comparison of unfractionated and fractionated samples

Numbers are means of two biological replicates for the unfractionated data and based on one biological replicate for the fractionated samples, respectively.

	Total protein	Membrane proteins		Integral membrane proteins	
	IDs	relative	absolute	relative	absolute
unfractionated	1672	79 %	1326	40 %	676
fractionated MeOH, IPA, FA	6424	57 %	3679	25 %	1633
fractionated ACN	6043	58 %	3516	26 %	1563

Finally, the membrane proteomics workflow was applied to two additional leukemic cell lines, namely K562 and HL60, and the results compared with previously published global proteomics data (Moghaddas Gholami et al, 2013). Intriguingly, the datasets overlapped to an almost even degree (83 % for K562 and 82 % for HL60) proving that targeted membrane protein isolation coupled to one-dimensional gel-free LCMS analysis is able to robustly extend the proteome recovered with two-dimensional global proteomic approaches. More specifically, the proteins exclusively detected with the protocol presented herein consisted of significantly higher proportions of integral membrane proteins than those unanimously identified with both approaches (hypergeometric test, p-value < 0.05) (Figure 16).





3. Discussion

3.1 General discussion

Membrane proteins are located at the interface of living cells and their external environments making them key players in signaling and cellular transport processes. Most importantly, they represent the vast majority of known protein drug targets. Still, their large-scale proteomic analysis is challenging, while deeper insights into this specific sub-proteome might enable a better understanding of pathologic situations and new therapeutic approaches identifying surface markers or transporter specificities.

This thesis aimed to identify two protocols allowing a more routine evaluation of whole membrane and cell surface proteins. To this end, shotgun proteomics and specifically one-dimensional, gel-free LCMS experiments were applied throughout. As far as whole membrane proteomics are concerned, coupling a TX114 phase separation approach to FASP identified equal numbers of proteins in the detergent and aqueous phases, enabling an unbiased and systematic assessment of reproducibility parameters at an unprecedented scale.

Within the detergent phase extracts, an average of 1672 proteins was identified in a single 60 min MS run. Thereof, 79 % were annotated membrane proteins, with more than half being even annotated as integral membrane proteins. This represents a more than two fold enrichment in terms of membrane proteins and a more than six fold enrichment in terms of integral membrane proteins compared to control samples subjected to the same experimental workflow excluding the phase separation procedure. The aqueous phase extracts, on the other hand, showed no evidence of integral membrane protein enrichment, even though the relative numbers of membrane proteins were still found to be slightly elevated compared to the controls. A fact that is most probably explicable by the amphiphilic nature of some membrane proteins, accompanied by their detection in both of the phases as documented in the TX114 phase separation enrichment validation via Western blot (Figure 10).

The detergent phases not only consistently hosted more integral membrane proteins, but the proteins recovered therein also contained significantly higher numbers of transmembrane helices confirming similar observations in human heart and brain tissue samples (Donoghue et al, 2008; English et al, 2012). Namely, proteins identified within the detergent phases included pharmacological key targets, such as GPCRs (S1PR4, F2RL1, GPR155, GPRC5C) and integrins (ITGB1, ITGB2), a panel of ABC transporters covering six of their seven human subfamilies (ABCC4, ABCB7, ABCD3, ABCC1, ABCD1, ABCE1, ABCA3, ABCB10, ABCB8, ABCF2) and over 60 distinct SLCs.

In contrast to English *et al.*, who reported poor overlaps in protein identifications between detergent extracts of different biological replicates (English et al, 2012), all indicated numbers and enrichments were highly reproducible on both, the qualitative as well as the quantitative level. Therefore, the experimental workflow developed within this thesis cannot only be deemed reliable and robust, minimizing the number of biological replicates required, but also provides further proof of the applicability of label-free quantification in membrane proteomics.

Moreover, the relative and absolute number of membrane proteins recovered in the detergent phases exceeded previous results (Donoghue et al, 2008; English et al, 2012), even though this may partly be explained by a newer and hence more sensitive generation of MS machines running the samples for this thesis. Interestingly, fractionation of the detergent phases selectively improved the sequence coverage of integral membrane proteins as well as the absolute numbers of membrane proteins identified. Relative numbers were however diminished, confirming similar observations for PM protein targeted protocols (Ozlu et al, 2014; Weekes et al, 2010). In addition, the tested alternative gradient composition did not affect monitored yield parameters, even though the effect of *e.g.* heavily prolonged gradient times remains to be determined.

The rather low sequence coverage of membrane proteins and specifically the underrepresentation of peptides from transmembrane domains has been ascribed to the inherent lack of tryptic cleavage sites in these hydrophobic patches together with their poor solubility and decreased accessibility to proteases (Tan et al, 2008). Yet, the peptide identifications resulting from the workflow introduced within this thesis suggest that the combination of TX114 phase separation and FASP effectively overcomes this complication, delivering an almost even coverage of all proteins isolated within the

49

detergent phase and extends the data retrieved with global proteomic approaches, while keeping the required sample input to a minimum.

With regard to PM proteins, the publication arising from this thesis provides a systematic comparison of three PM isolation strategies allowing the scientific community to choose a protocol based on their individual needs, *i.e.* tailored to achieve either a higher absolute or relative number of PM protein identifications, as no specific enrichments were detected within the sub fractions exclusive to each protocol. Intriguingly, purification efficiencies of all tested protocols analyzed as one-dimensional, gel-free LCMS experiments were rather high, surpassing similar approaches supplemented with peptide fractionation (Ozlu et al, 2014; Weekes et al, 2010).

Reproducibility represents another key feature determining the power of any scientific technique. Sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation strategies displayed higher numbers of mutual protein identifications than samples obtained with the aminooxy-biotin or silica beads approaches. Furthermore, they scored equally better in the degree of positive correlation on the quantitative level.

The introduction of FASP and thus, the possibility to use detergents for the solubilization of proteins, while allowing their removal via filter-based devices prior to LCMS analysis, clearly represented a major breakthrough for the in-depth analysis of membrane proteomes (Wisniewski et al, 2009a). Still, there have been opposing results concerning peptide recovery and sequence coverage in quantitative, filter-based experiments (Bereman et al, 2011; Erde et al, 2014; Glatter et al, 2015; Leon et al, 2013; Nel et al, 2015). Similarly, switching from sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) elution followed by FASP to a detergent-free, competitive elution increased the relative number of PM proteins purified with sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation from 49 % to 54 %, expanded the reproducible fraction between independent biological replicates from 55 % to 77 % and strengthened the quantitative correlation from 0.83 to 0.93. Contrary to this, the absolute number of surface proteins decreased from 650 to 347 and data from the whole membrane proteomic approach presented herein that employs FASP has not given any line about poor peptide recovery or reproducibility.

Another major concern in the application of exogenous labels for PM protein isolation are PTMs, especially glycosylations that may hinder the accessibility of residues, mask them from derivatization by the reagent and ultimately decrease the labeling efficiency. Indeed, efforts to pre-digest cells with PNGaseF to remove *N*-linked sugars prior to derivatization, led to an increase in purification efficiency as well as in the number of proteins identified with a biotin moiety. Yet, the two increases were not related. In fact, the subset of PM proteins amongst the labeled fraction surprisingly decreased to a comparable degree suggesting pre-digestion to compromise cellular integrity.

In other respects, computational analysis of proteins co-purified with the detergent-free PM strategy developed within this thesis, identified the majority of non-PM annotated proteins as interactors of the surface annotated set. Despite this finding being solely based on PPI data, it was further supported by defining the number of false positive interactors, *i.e.* proteins purified from unlabeled cells subjected to an otherwise unchanged protocol, which amounted to less than 5 %. Additionally, a subset of non-PM annotated proteins was found to likely be located on the surface further improving purity and confidence of the method. This first dissection of the previously poorly characterized subset of non-PM annotated proteins. Particularly, given that upon drug treatment with tunicamycin, nearly 90 % of interactors showed differential patterns that paralleled those observed for their *N*-glycoprotein counterparts.

The question to which extent the presented PM isolation protocols still offer room for optimization might be put forward. As far as sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation with biotin elution is concerned, results in the morphologically distant, fibroblast-like cell line HAP1 demonstrated the general utility of the developed protocol. Conversely, adapted parameters for the silica bead protocol that had achieved better results in certain cell types, failed to do so in my hands. Hence, cell type centered alterations might well not be generally applicable optimizations, but rather become overly cell specific. Still, that does not preclude the possibility of valuable optimization potential in studies where differential surface proteomics are limited to one cell or tissue type. Optimizations on the LCMS side, as brought up before, might also apply here. In particular, labeling approaches, specifically those where labeling occurs at tryptic cleavage sites, like sulfo-NHS-SS-

biotinylation might require an even more elevated number of missed tryptic cleavage sites allowed during peptide assignments. Yet, this comes at the cost of having to redefine subsequent thresholds in order to maintain a defined false discovery rate (FDR).

3.2 Conclusion & future prospects

Altogether, the two experimental workflows developed within this thesis yielded high numbers of reproducible membrane and surface proteins providing two independent, yet complimentary procedures suited to the routine evaluation of both, whole membrane and PM proteomes.

While it is already important to accomplish a more reliable and in-depth membrane centered mapping of cell lines and tissues, combining the two approaches might be particularly interesting in the study of trafficking perturbations or selective internalizations of surface proteins.

In general, enabling a more detailed understanding of disease subtypes may pave the way for new therapeutic approaches, especially given that it has been shown before that membrane proteomic technologies are not limited to human samples, but can well be extended to the complementary analysis of human pathogens (Wolff et al, 2008).

Moreover, empowering routine whole membrane and surface proteomics may further progress knowledge on basic biological processes, such as cell cycle progression (Ozlu et al, 2014) and stem cell differentiation and reprogramming (Rugg-Gunn et al, 2012).

Similarly, activation of human T-cells is known to be accompanied by surface remodeling, namely, amongst others, the increased surface expression of specific interleukin receptors and SLCs (Fazekas de St Groth et al, 2004; Hayashi et al, 2013; Macintyre et al, 2014). A more global approach to compose a surface atlas and determine the changes induced by T-cell activation in more detail was, however, only published last year and still limited to glycoproteins in the proteomic strategy applied (Graessel et al, 2015). Thus, it is probable that the two experimental workflows presented herein would greatly refine the existing T-cell atlas, aiding in a better understanding of T-cell biology and corresponding therapeutic immune targets.

Naturally, the characterization of cancer cells and specifically the identification of membrane molecules contributing to tumor intravasation, metastasis and drug resistance represent another area of medically urging application (Conn et al, 2008; Rahbar & Fenselau, 2005; Sun et al, 2014). In the past, different membrane proteomic strategies already led to the identification of candidate drug targets (Bock et al, 2012; Hoover et al, 2015). Therefore, increased sensitivity and robustness of the membrane proteomic protocols applied are likely to directly be reflected in the number and quality of identified biomarkers and protein targets.

In addition, recent data indicates that metabolic competition can drive cancer progression and that cancer cells selectively reprogram their cellular metabolism to gain evolutionary and thermodynamic advantage (Alfarouk et al, 2014; Chang et al, 2015). Differential expression of membrane proteins is a key feature allowing tumor cells to cope with highly heterogeneous microenvironments. Consequently, assessing such membrane centered alterations on an omics scale might unravel further causes of therapy resistance, yet at the same time reveal currently hidden Achilles' heels.

4. Materials & Methods

4.1 Cell culture

KBM7 and HAP1 cells were grown in Iscove's modified Dulbecco's medium (IMDM), while K562 and HL60 cells were cultured in RPMI-1640 medium. Both media were supplemented with 10 % fetal calf serum (FCS) and 1 % Penicillin-Streptomycin.

4.2 Purification and enrichment of plasma membrane proteins

4.2.1 Sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation and elution with sodium dodecyl sulfate

Cell surface proteins were isolated according to the instructions provided by the manufacturer using the reagents supplied with the "Pierce® Cell Surface Protein Isolation Kit" (Thermo Scientific, Rockford, IL). Cells (40×10⁶) were washed twice with ice-cold phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) and reconstituted in 4 mL biotin solution (10×10⁶ per mL). The mixture was agitated for 30 min at 4°C, the labeling reaction halted with 200 µL quenching solution and the cell pellets washed twice with tris-buffered saline (TBS). The cells were re-suspended in 500 µL lysis buffer and lysed by sonication on ice with 5 × 1 s pulses. Sonication was repeated twice over a period of 30 min with vortexing of the lysate for 5 s every 5 min. The resultant cell lysate was centrifuged at 10,000 \times g, for 2 min at 4°C and the clarified supernatant used for the subsequent affinity purification. NeutrAvidin agarose slurry (500 µL) was added to a SnapCap spin column (Thermo Scientific, Rockford, IL), washed three times with wash buffer, incubated with the clarified cell lysate for 60 min at room temperature (RT) with end-over-end mixing. After centrifugation at $1,000 \times g$ for 1 min, the flow-through was discarded and the beads washed three times with wash buffer. Proteins were eluted with 400 µL sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) sample buffer containing 50 mM dithiothreitol (DTT) to cleave the disulfide bridge in the biotin label. After incubation for 60 min, the proteins were collected via centrifugation at 1,000 \times g for 2 min and then further prepared for LCMS analysis via FASP as originally described (Wisniewski et al, 2009b) using filtration units with nominal molecular weight cutoffs of 30,000 Da (Wisniewski et al, 2011). For the predigestion with PNGaseF (New England Biolabs, Frankfurt am Main, Germany), cells were suspended in 1×G7 buffer containing 5,000 U PNGaseF and incubated at 37°C overnight.

4.2.2 Sulfo-NHS-SS-biotinylation and elution with biotin

Samples were prepared as described in the preceding section, however, the SDS-PAGE sample buffer used to elute the proteins was replaced with a solution of 2.5 mM D-biotin dissolved in 50 mM HEPES pH 8.0, 150 mM NaCl, 50 mM DTT, 5 mM EDTA, 50 mM NaF, 1 mM Na₃VO₄, 1 mM PMSF and protease inhibitors (1:1,000). After incubation and collection via centrifugation, the protein concentration was determined. An aliquot of ~20-30 µg was alkylated by adding iodacetamide to a final concentration of ~55 mM and incubation for 30 min in the dark. Samples were adjusted to a pH of 7.5 - 8.5 by adding 1 M triethylammonium bicarbonate (TEAB) and digested overnight at 37°C using a trypsin:protein ratio of ~1:30 (w/w). The samples were then acidified with 30 % trifluoroacetic acid (TFA) and subsequently concentrated and purified by solid phase extraction (SPE) using MicroSpin columns (5-60 µg, The Nest Group, Southborough, MA). All centrifugation steps for the SPE were performed at 800-1,000 rpm for 1 min. If these parameters were not sufficient to force the liquid through the column material, centrifugation time and/or speed were slightly increased. SPE columns were activated with 200 µL methanol and equilibrated twice with 100 µL stage tip buffer (STB: 0.5 % FA, 2 % TFA). After loading the digested samples, the columns were washed with 100 µL STB buffer. Peptides were eluted with 50 µL elution buffer (0.4 % FA + 90 % ACN) and then concentrated in a vacuum centrifuge at 45°C. For the LCMS analyses, peptides were reconstituted in 5 % FA.

4.2.3 Aminooxy-biotinylation

Cell surface sialylated glycoproteins were isolated essentially as described (Weekes et al, 2012; Zeng et al, 2009) with minor modifications. Cells (120×10⁶) were washed twice with ice-cold PBS and re-suspended in 1 mM sodium meta-periodate, 10 mM aniline and 250 µM aminooxy-biotin (Thermo Scientific, Rockford, IL). After incubation at 4°C for 30 min in the dark, the reaction was guenched by glycerine to a final concentration of 1 mM. The cell pellets were washed once each with PBS containing 5 % FCS and PBS containing 1 mM CaCl₂ and 0.5 mM MgCl₂. The cells were lysed in 10 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.6, 1 % Triton X-100, 150 mM NaCl, protease inhibitors (1 µL/mL), 5 mM iodoacetamide (IAA), 0.1 mg/mL PMSF at 4°C for 30 min. Cell debris and nuclei were removed by centrifugation at 4°C; once at 2,800 × g and twice at 16,000 × g. To isolate labeled glycoproteins, 144 µL streptavidin agarose beads (life technologies, Eugene, OR) were added to Snap Cap spin columns and incubated with the cell lysate for 2 h at 4°C. To eliminate non-specifically bound proteins, multiple washing steps were performed (20×, 600 μ L followed by centrifugation at 1,000 × g for 1 min). The washing was initiated with lysis buffer, followed by PBS supplemented with 0.5 % SDS and 6 M urea in 100 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.5. Further washes included higher salt solutions (5 M NaCl and 100 mM Na₂CO₃) before completion with PBS and water. The proteins were digested on the beads overnight using 2.5 µg trypsin in 50 mM NH₄HCO₃. The tryptic peptides were collected via centrifugation at 1,000 × g for 1 min. The beads were rinsed with 200 μ L 50 mM NH₄HCO₃ and tryptic fractions pooled. Peptides were washed three times each with 300 µL PBS, water and G7 buffer (New England Biolabs, Frankfurt am Main, Germany). After incubation at RT for 5 h, glycopeptides were eluted with 15,000 units glycerol-free PNGaseF in 200 µL G7 buffer. After the first collection of glycopeptides via centrifugation at 1,000 × g for 1 min, the beads were rinsed with 200 μ L G7 buffer and the glycopeptide fractions combined. For the LCMS analyses, aliquots of tryptic and glycopeptide fractions were pooled.

4.2.4 Colloidal silica beads

Samples were prepared as previously described (Kim et al, 2011). Cells (30×10⁶ or 50×10⁶) were washed three times with ice-cold MES-buffered saline (MBS: 25 mM MES pH 6.5, 150 mM NaCl), and then added to a 10 % silica bead solution. The mixture was incubated on ice and rocked gently for 10 min to allow the silica beads to attach to the cells. The cells were pelleted at 1,000 \times g for 5 min at 4°C and washed three times with ice-cold MBS. To crosslink the cells to the silica beads, 0.1 % polyacrylic acid (PAA) in MBS was prepared and cells added drop-wise. The samples were incubated on ice for 10 min and then centrifuged at 1,000 × g for 5 min at 4°C. The resultant cell pellets were washed three times with MBS and lysed in 1 mL 250 mM sucrose, 25 mM HEPES, 20 mM KCl, 1 µL/mL protease inhibitor cocktail. Cells were re-suspended and sonicated on ice until the solution became cloudy. For the density gradient centrifugation, a discontinuous Nycodenz (Axis-Shield PoC, Oslo, Norway) gradient consisting of 1.5 mL layers of 40, 35, 30 and 27.5 % Nycodenz solutions was prepared. The cell lysate was diluted to a final concentration of 25 % Nycodenz in the sample layer and then placed on top of the prepared gradient. Lysis buffer (1 mL) was added with care to the gradient and ultracentrifugation was performed at $100,000 \times g$ for 1 h at 4°C. The supernatant was discarded and the plasma membrane pellet re-suspended in 500 µL 25 mM Na₂CO₃. After incubation with agitation for 30 min at 4°C, the pellet was collected at 5,000 \times g for 20 min at 4°C and the supernatant removed. Proteins were eluted from the silica beads and solubilized with 200 µL 8 M urea buffer containing 2 mM DTT by incubation with agitation for 30 min at 37°C. After centrifugation at 5,000 × g for 20 min at 4°C, the supernatant was collected and the protein concentration determined. Proteins were alkylated with 8 mM IAA for 30 min at 37°C and the urea concentration diluted to ~1.5 M with 100 mM NH₄HCO₃. CaCl₂ was added to a final concentration of 2 mM, before initiating the digestion by adding trypsin at an enzyme-to-protein ratio of 1:50 (w/w). The digest was incubated overnight at 37°C and guenched the following day with 2.5 % TFA. For all subsequent desalting steps of the peptides, centrifugation was performed at 200 × g. MacroSpin columns (The Nest Group, Southborough, MA) were conditioned with 500 µL ACN and washed twice with ultrapure water. Samples were loaded onto the column, washed twice with 0.1 % TFA and eluted with 70 % ACN, 0.1 % TFA in two steps

to yield an eluate of 400 μ L. The peptides were concentrated in a vacuum concentrator at 45°C and then re-suspended in 5 % FA.

4.2.5 Alternative colloidal silica beads protocol

Since the original publication (Kim et al, 2011), Kislinger et al. had further optimized sections of the protocol (personal communication). Firstly, the discontinuous gradient for the ultracentrifugation step ranged from 55 to 70 % Nycodenz and centrifugation parameters were increased to $130,000 \times g$ for 90 min. Secondly, to improve the removal of non-specific proteins, two 150 - 200 µL Na₂CO₃ wash steps were performed. Additionally, elution of the proteins from the beads was extended to a two-step process. In the first step, the bead-cell pellet was resuspended in 150 mM NaCl and rotated at 4°C overnight. After centrifugation at 5,000 \times *g* for 20 min at 4°C, the remaining pellet was subjected to the second step of elution with 200 µL 25 mM HEPES, 1 % Triton X-100 and a higher salt concentration of 400 mM NaCl. This second step was incubated with agitation at 4°C for a minimum of 1 h, and centrifuged as for the first elution. The resultant supernatants were combined and the proteins precipitated with acetone overnight at -20°C. The protein pellet was collected by centrifugation and the acetone precipitation repeated twice. The final pellet was dried at 37°C for 30 min, re-suspended in 100 µL 8 M urea, 100 mM Tris pH 8.5, 2 mM DTT and agitated for 30 min at 37°C. The protein concentration was determined and the sample prepared for LCMS as described in the preceding section.

4.3 **Purification and enrichment of whole membrane proteins**

TX114 phase separation experiments were performed as described in (Bordier, 1981). Briefly, 30×10^6 cells were harvested, washed once with PBS, resuspended in 500 µL PBS and 100 µL 6 % pre-condensed TX114, mixed by pipetting/inversion and incubated for 15 min on ice. The samples were centrifuged for 1 min at 13,000 rpm, the supernatants were transferred to new tubes, the pellets, which correspond to the insoluble fractions, were resuspended in 200 µL SDS-PAGE sample buffer by sonication. The supernatants were incubated for 5 min at 37 °C to induce phase separation and centrifuged for 1 min at 13,000 rpm at room temperature. The upper aqueous phases were transferred to new tubes. To wash, the lower, detergent phase was mixed with 500 µL PBS, the upper phase with 100 µL 6 % TX114 and incubated for 5 min on ice and for 5 min at 37 °C. Samples were centrifuged again and the initial phases were kept for further processing.

Proteins were precipitated by adding 500 μ L MeOH and 125 μ L chloroform to the aqueous phases and 450 μ L PBS, 500 μ L MeOH and 125 μ L chloroform to the detergent phases followed by vortexing. Samples were centrifuged for 4 min at 13,000 rpm, 750 μ L of the upper phases was removed and 400 μ L MeOH was added and mixed by pipetting. Samples were centrifuged again for 1 min at 13,000 rpm, supernatants were removed and the pellets were dried under the chemical hood. Precipitated proteins were solubilized in SDS-PAGE sample buffer by sonication and then either subjected to Western blot analysis or further prepared for LCMS via FASP as originally described (Wisniewski et al, 2009b) using filtration units with nominal molecular weight cutoffs of 30,000 Da (Wisniewski et al, 2011).
4.4 Reversed-phase liquid chromatography mass spectrometry

Peptide mixtures were separated by liquid chromatography and analyzed by collisioninduced dissociation (CID) on a hybrid linear trap quadrupole (LTQ) Orbitrap Velos mass spectrometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) coupled to an Agilent 1200 highperformance liquid chromatography (HPLC) nanoflow system (Agilent Biotechnologies, Palo Alto, CA) via a nanoelectrospray ion source using liquid junction (Proxeon, Odense, Denmark).

Two solvents were used for the separation of digested samples: solvent A consisted of 0.4 % FA in water and solvent B of 0.4 % FA in 70 % MeOH and 20 % IPA. Samples were stored in a thermostatic microautosampler before being automatically loaded onto a trap column (Zorbax 300SB-C18 5 μ m, 5 × 0.3 mm, Agilent Biotechnologies) by a binary pump at a flow rate of 45 μ L/min. For loading and washing, 0.1 % TFA was used. After washing, peptides were back-flushed onto a 16 cm fused silica analytical column with an inner diameter of 50 μ m packed with C18 reversed-phase material (ReproSil-Pur 120 C18-AQ, 3 μ m, Dr. Maisch, Ammerbuch-Entringen, Germany). Peptides were eluted at a constant flow rate of 100 nL/min by three subsequent gradients: (1) 3 to 30 % solvent B in 27 min, (2) 30 to 70 % solvent B in 25 min and (3) 70 to 100 % solvent B in 7 min (Bennett et al, 2011).

For the fractionated samples, peptide mixtures were first separated into 10 off-line fractions using a Phenomenex column (150 × 2.0 mm Gemini-NX 3 μ m C18, 110 Å, Phenomenex, Torrance, CA, USA) on an Agilent 1200 series HPLC system (Agilent Biotechnologies, Palo Alto, CA) with UV detection at 214 nm. HPLC solvent A consisted of 20 mM NH₄OH pH 10.5 in 5 % acetonitrile and solvent B consisted of 20 mM NH₄OH pH 10.5 in 5 % acetonitrile and solvent B consisted of 20 mM NH₄OH pH 10.5 in 90 % ACN. Peptides were separated at 35 °C with a flow rate of 100 μ L/min and eluted from the column with a 41 min gradient ranging from 0 to 35% solvent B, followed by a 4 min gradient from 35 to 70% solvent B and, finally, a 2 min gradient from 70 to 100 % solvent B (Bennett et al, 2011).

The 10 fractions were then separated in a second dimension on-line using a Dionex UltiMate 3000 LC system (Dionex Corporation, Sunnyvale, CA) before being analyzed on

a hybrid quadrupole Orbitrap Q Exactive mass spectrometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA). Microautosampler, trap column and analytical column parameters were the same as described before. However, the total gradient time was extended to 100 min and, in addition to the regular composition of solvent B indicated before, an alternative composition consisting exclusively of 100 % ACN was employed. Peptides were eluted at a constant flow rate of 100 nL/min using the following respective gradients:

ACN	
0 - 3 %	5 min
3 - 13 %	3 min
13 - 32 %	47 min
32 - 45 %	10 min
45 - 100 %	5 min
100 %	7 min
100 - 3 %	3 min
3 %	20 min

MeOH, IPA, FA	
0 - 3 %	5 min
3 - 13 %	2 min
13 - 35 %	43 min
35 - 70 %	12 min
70 - 100 %	5 min
100 %	10 min
100 - 3 %	3 min
3 %	20 min

Peptides were identified in a data-dependent acquisition mode using a top 15 collisioninduced dissociation (CID) method. A single lock mass at m/z 445.120024 was chosen (Olsen et al, 2005) and selected ions were dynamically excluded for 60 s. Maximal ion accumulation times were 500 ms for MS¹ and 50 ms for MS² mode, respectively. To prevent overfilling of the ion traps, automatic gain control (AGC) was set to 10⁶ ions for MS¹ mode and 5,000 for MS² mode. The threshold for switching from MS¹ to MS² was 2,000 counts. Peptides were detected with a resolution of 60,000 (m/z 400). All samples were analyzed as technical, back-to-back replicates.

4.5 Data processing and database searching

The acquired raw MS data files were processed with msconvert (ProteoWizard Library v2.1.2708) and searched against the human Swiss-Prot database (v2013.01, 37,398 sequences) with the search engines Mascot (v2.3.02, MatrixScience, London, U.K.) and Phenyx (v2.5.14, GeneBio, Geneva, Switzerland) (Colinge et al, 2003). A maximum of one missed tryptic cleavage site was allowed for the aminooxy-biotin and the silica beads approach, whilst a maximum of two missed tryptic cleavage sites was enabled for the sulfo-NHS-SS-biotin method. Initial searches were performed with relatively broad mass tolerances via a Perl script on both precursor and fragment ions (±10 ppm and ±0.6 Da, Mascot only). All precursor and fragment ion masses were recalibrated based on highconfidence peptide identifications and subsequently subjected to a second search with narrower mass tolerances (±4 ppm, ±0.3 Da). Carbamidomethylated cysteine was defined as a fixed modification, whilst oxidation of methionine residues was selected as a variable modification. For the sulfo-NHS-SS-biotin experiments, the biotin moiety conjugated to lysine residues and protein N-termini was added as a variable modification. Release of N-linked glycopeptides by PNGaseF treatment deamidates asparagine residues to aspartic acid. This was set as additional variable modification as required. FDRs of <1 % and <0.1 % were determined for proteins and peptides, respectively, by applying the same procedure against a reversed database.

UniProtKB/Swiss-Prot Gene Ontology cellular component (GO.CC) annotations of the identified proteins were retrieved via BioMart (Guberman et al, 2011). For the prediction of transmembrane topology and signal peptides, FASTA file formats of proteins were downloaded from UniProtKB/Swiss-Prot and then subjected to Phobius at http://phobius.sbc.su.se/index.html (Kall et al, 2004; Kall et al, 2007).

Data are means of two biological replicates from different experimental days unless otherwise stated. Abundance data of multiple isoforms were averaged.

62

5. References

Abell BM, Pool MR, Schlenker O, Sinning I, High S (2004) Signal recognition particle mediates post-translational targeting in eukaryotes. *EMBO J* **23**: 2755-2764

Ahram M, Litou ZI, Fang R, Al-Tawallbeh G (2006) Estimation of membrane proteins in the human proteome. *In Silico Biol* **6:** 379-386

Alberts B JA, Lewis J, et al. (2002) *Molecular Biology of the Cell*, 4th edition edn. New York: Garland Science.

Alfarouk KO, Verduzco D, Rauch C, Muddathir AK, Adil HH, Elhassan GO, Ibrahim ME, David Polo Orozco J, Cardone RA, Reshkin SJ, Harguindey S (2014) Glycolysis, tumor metabolism, cancer growth and dissemination. A new pH-based etiopathogenic perspective and therapeutic approach to an old cancer question. *Oncoscience* **1**: 777-802

Aller SG, Yu J, Ward A, Weng Y, Chittaboina S, Zhuo R, Harrell PM, Trinh YT, Zhang Q, Urbatsch IL, Chang G (2009) Structure of P-glycoprotein reveals a molecular basis for poly-specific drug binding. *Science* **323**: 1718-1722

Almen MS, Nordstrom KJ, Fredriksson R, Schioth HB (2009) Mapping the human membrane proteome: a majority of the human membrane proteins can be classified according to function and evolutionary origin. *BMC Biol* **7**: 50

Andersson H, von Heijne G (1994) Membrane protein topology: effects of delta mu H+ on the translocation of charged residues explain the 'positive inside' rule. *EMBO J* **13**: 2267-2272

Arjunan S, Reinartz M, Emde B, Zanger K, Schrader J (2009) Limitations of the colloidal silica method in mapping the endothelial plasma membrane proteome of the mouse heart. *Cell Biochem Biophys* **53**: 135-143

Assoian RK, Klein EA (2008) Growth control by intracellular tension and extracellular stiffness. *Trends Cell Biol* **18**: 347-352

Atilla-Gokcumen GE, Muro E, Relat-Goberna J, Sasse S, Bedigian A, Coughlin ML, Garcia-Manyes S, Eggert US (2014) Dividing cells regulate their lipid composition and localization. *Cell* **156**: 428-439

Avraamides CJ, Garmy-Susini B, Varner JA (2008) Integrins in angiogenesis and lymphangiogenesis. *Nat Rev Cancer* **8:** 604-617

Bailey DG (2010) Fruit juice inhibition of uptake transport: a new type of food-drug interaction. *Br J Clin Pharmacol* **70**: 645-655

Baldwin MA (2004) Protein identification by mass spectrometry: issues to be considered. *Mol Cell Proteomics* **3:** 1-9

Bantscheff M, Schirle M, Sweetman G, Rick J, Kuster B (2007) Quantitative mass spectrometry in proteomics: a critical review. *Anal Bioanal Chem* **389**: 1017-1031

Bennett KL, Funk M, Tschernutter M, Breitwieser FP, Planyavsky M, Ubaida Mohien C, Muller A, Trajanoski Z, Colinge J, Superti-Furga G, Schmidt-Erfurth U (2011) Proteomic analysis of human cataract aqueous humour: Comparison of one-dimensional gel LCMS with two-dimensional LCMS of unlabelled and iTRAQ(R)-labelled specimens. *J Proteomics* **74**: 151-166

Bereman MS, Egertson JD, MacCoss MJ (2011) Comparison between procedures using SDS for shotgun proteomic analyses of complex samples. *Proteomics* **11**: 2931-2935

Bluemlein K, Ralser M (2011) Monitoring protein expression in whole-cell extracts by targeted label- and standard-free LC-MS/MS. *Nat Protoc* **6**: 859-869

Bock T, Moest H, Omasits U, Dolski S, Lundberg E, Frei A, Hofmann A, Bausch-Fluck D, Jacobs A, Krayenbuehl N, Uhlen M, Aebersold R, Frei K, Wollscheid B (2012) Proteomic analysis reveals drug accessible cell surface N-glycoproteins of primary and established glioblastoma cell lines. *J Proteome Res* **11**: 4885-4893

Bordier C (1981) Phase separation of integral membrane proteins in Triton X-114 solution. *J Biol Chem* **256**: 1604-1607

Cant N, Pollock N, Ford RC (2014) CFTR structure and cystic fibrosis. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* **52:** 15-25

Cao R, Li X, Liu Z, Peng X, Hu W, Wang X, Chen P, Xie J, Liang S (2006) Integration of a two-phase partition method into proteomics research on rat liver plasma membrane proteins. *J Proteome Res* **5**: 634-642

Cesar-Razquin A, Snijder B, Frappier-Brinton T, Isserlin R, Gyimesi G, Bai X, Reithmeier RA, Hepworth D, Hediger MA, Edwards AM, Superti-Furga G (2015) A Call for Systematic Research on Solute Carriers. *Cell* **162**: 478-487

Chandramouli K, Qian PY (2009) Proteomics: challenges, techniques and possibilities to overcome biological sample complexity. *Hum Genomics Proteomics* **2009**

Chang CH, Qiu J, O'Sullivan D, Buck MD, Noguchi T, Curtis JD, Chen Q, Gindin M, Gubin MM, van der Windt GJ, Tonc E, Schreiber RD, Pearce EJ, Pearce EL (2015) Metabolic Competition in the Tumor Microenvironment Is a Driver of Cancer Progression. *Cell* **162**: 1229-1241

Chen J, Lu G, Lin J, Davidson AL, Quiocho FA (2003) A tweezers-like motion of the ATPbinding cassette dimer in an ABC transport cycle. *Mol Cell* **12:** 651-661

Chia PZ, Gleeson PA (2014) Membrane tethering. *F1000Prime Rep* 6: 74

Choksawangkarn W, Edwards N, Wang Y, Gutierrez P, Fenselau C (2012) Comparative study of workflows optimized for in-gel, in-solution, and on-filter proteolysis in the analysis of plasma membrane proteins. *J Proteome Res* **11**: 3030-3034

Choksawangkarn W, Kim SK, Cannon JR, Edwards NJ, Lee SB, Fenselau C (2013) Enrichment of plasma membrane proteins using nanoparticle pellicles: comparison between silica and higher density nanoparticles. *J Proteome Res* **12**: 1134-1141

Chua CE, Lim YS, Lee MG, Tang BL (2012) Non-classical membrane trafficking processes galore. *J Cell Physiol* **227**: 3722-3730

Colinge J, Masselot A, Giron M, Dessingy T, Magnin J (2003) OLAV: towards high-throughput tandem mass spectrometry data identification. *Proteomics* **3**: 1454-1463

Conn EM, Madsen MA, Cravatt BF, Ruf W, Deryugina EI, Quigley JP (2008) Cell surface proteomics identifies molecules functionally linked to tumor cell intravasation. *J Biol Chem* **283**: 26518-26527

Conti BJ, Devaraneni PK, Yang Z, David LL, Skach WR (2015) Cotranslational stabilization of Sec62/63 within the ER Sec61 translocon is controlled by distinct substrate-driven translocation events. *Mol Cell* **58**: 269-283

Dawson JP, Berger MB, Lin CC, Schlessinger J, Lemmon MA, Ferguson KM (2005) Epidermal growth factor receptor dimerization and activation require ligand-induced conformational changes in the dimer interface. *Mol Cell Biol* **25**: 7734-7742

Denic V (2012) A portrait of the GET pathway as a surprisingly complicated young man. *Trends Biochem Sci* **37**: 411-417

Desgrosellier JS, Cheresh DA (2010) Integrins in cancer: biological implications and therapeutic opportunities. *Nat Rev Cancer* **10**: 9-22

Do H, Falcone D, Lin J, Andrews DW, Johnson AE (1996) The cotranslational integration of membrane proteins into the phospholipid bilayer is a multistep process. *Cell* **85**: 369-378

Dobson PD, Kell DB (2008) Carrier-mediated cellular uptake of pharmaceutical drugs: an exception or the rule? *Nat Rev Drug Discov* **7**: 205-220

Donoghue PM, Hughes C, Vissers JP, Langridge JI, Dunn MJ (2008) Nonionic detergent phase extraction for the proteomic analysis of heart membrane proteins using label-free LC-MS. *Proteomics* **8**: 3895-3905

Drake PM, Cho W, Li B, Prakobphol A, Johansen E, Anderson NL, Regnier FE, Gibson BW, Fisher SJ (2010) Sweetening the pot: adding glycosylation to the biomarker discovery equation. *Clin Chem* **56**: 223-236

Dudek J, Pfeffer S, Lee PH, Jung M, Cavalie A, Helms V, Forster F, Zimmermann R (2015) Protein transport into the human endoplasmic reticulum. *J Mol Biol* **427:** 1159-1175

Dunehoo AL, Anderson M, Majumdar S, Kobayashi N, Berkland C, Siahaan TJ (2006) Cell adhesion molecules for targeted drug delivery. *J Pharm Sci* **95:** 1856-1872

Durr E, Yu J, Krasinska KM, Carver LA, Yates JR, Testa JE, Oh P, Schnitzer JE (2004) Direct proteomic mapping of the lung microvascular endothelial cell surface in vivo and in cell culture. *Nat Biotechnol* **22**: 985-992

Elschenbroich S, Kim Y, Medin JA, Kislinger T (2010) Isolation of cell surface proteins for mass spectrometry-based proteomics. *Expert Rev Proteomics* **7**: 141-154

English JA, Manadas B, Scaife C, Cotter DR, Dunn MJ (2012) Partitioning the proteome: phase separation for targeted analysis of membrane proteins in human post-mortem brain. *PLoS One* **7**: e39509

Enquist K, Fransson M, Boekel C, Bengtsson I, Geiger K, Lang L, Pettersson A, Johansson S, von Heijne G, Nilsson I (2009) Membrane-integration characteristics of two ABC transporters, CFTR and P-glycoprotein. *J Mol Biol* **387**: 1153-1164

Erde J, Loo RR, Loo JA (2014) Enhanced FASP (eFASP) to increase proteome coverage and sample recovery for quantitative proteomic experiments. *J Proteome Res* **13**: 1885-1895

Evans EA, Gilmore R, Blobel G (1986) Purification of microsomal signal peptidase as a complex. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **83**: 581-585

Fagerberg L, Jonasson K, von Heijne G, Uhlen M, Berglund L (2010) Prediction of the human membrane proteome. *Proteomics* **10**: 1141-1149

Favaloro V, Spasic M, Schwappach B, Dobberstein B (2008) Distinct targeting pathways for the membrane insertion of tail-anchored (TA) proteins. *J Cell Sci* **121**: 1832-1840

Fazekas de St Groth B, Smith AL, Higgins CA (2004) T cell activation: in vivo veritas. *Immunol Cell Biol* 82: 260-268

Fischer F, Wolters D, Rogner M, Poetsch A (2006) Toward the complete membrane proteome: high coverage of integral membrane proteins through transmembrane peptide detection. *Mol Cell Proteomics* **5**: 444-453

Fletcher JI, Haber M, Henderson MJ, Norris MD (2010) ABC transporters in cancer: more than just drug efflux pumps. *Nat Rev Cancer* **10**: 147-156

Ghosh D, Krokhin O, Antonovici M, Ens W, Standing KG, Beavis RC, Wilkins JA (2004) Lectin affinity as an approach to the proteomic analysis of membrane glycoproteins. *J Proteome Res* **3**: 841-850

Gilmore JM, Washburn MP (2010) Advances in shotgun proteomics and the analysis of membrane proteomes. *J Proteomics* **73**: 2078-2091

Gilson PR, Nebl T, Vukcevic D, Moritz RL, Sargeant T, Speed TP, Schofield L, Crabb BS (2006) Identification and stoichiometry of glycosylphosphatidylinositol-anchored membrane proteins of the human malaria parasite Plasmodium falciparum. *Mol Cell Proteomics* **5**: 1286-1299

Glatter T, Ahrne E, Schmidt A (2015) Comparison of Different Sample Preparation Protocols Reveals Lysis Buffer-Specific Extraction Biases in Gram-Negative Bacteria and Human Cells. *J Proteome Res*

Graessel A, Hauck SM, von Toerne C, Kloppmann E, Goldberg T, Koppensteiner H, Schindler M, Knapp B, Krause L, Dietz K, Schmidt-Weber CB, Suttner K (2015) A combined omics approach to generate the surface atlas of human naive CD4+ T cells during early TCR activation. *Mol Cell Proteomics*

Grimm D, Bauer J, Pietsch J, Infanger M, Eucker J, Eilles C, Schoenberger J (2011) Diagnostic and therapeutic use of membrane proteins in cancer cells. *Curr Med Chem* **18**: 176-190

Guberman JM, Ai J, Arnaiz O, Baran J, Blake A, Baldock R, Chelala C, Croft D, Cros A, Cutts RJ, Di Genova A, Forbes S, Fujisawa T, Gadaleta E, Goodstein DM, Gundem G, Haggarty B, Haider S, Hall M, Harris T, Haw R, Hu S, Hubbard S, Hsu J, Iyer V, Jones P, Katayama T, Kinsella R, Kong L, Lawson D, Liang Y, Lopez-Bigas N, Luo J, Lush M, Mason J, Moreews F, Ndegwa N, Oakley D, Perez-Llamas C, Primig M, Rivkin E, Rosanoff S, Shepherd R, Simon R, Skarnes B, Smedley D, Sperling L, Spooner W, Stevenson P, Stone K, Teague J, Wang J, Whitty B, Wong DT, Wong-Erasmus M, Yao L, Youens-Clark K, Yung C, Zhang J, Kasprzyk A (2011) BioMart Central Portal: an open database network for the biological community. *Database (Oxford)* **2011:** bar041

Hanne Kolsrud Hustoft HM, Steven Ray Wilson, Leon Reubsaet, Elsa Lundanes and Tyge Greibrokk (2012) A Critical Review of Trypsin Digestion for LC-MS Based Proteomics. In *Biochemistry, Genetics and Molecular Biology » "Integrative Proteomics"* Leung H-CE (ed), Chapter 4.

Hayashi K, Jutabha P, Endou H, Sagara H, Anzai N (2013) LAT1 is a critical transporter of essential amino acids for immune reactions in activated human T cells. *J Immunol* **191**: 4080-4085

Hediger MA, Clemencon B, Burrier RE, Bruford EA (2013) The ABCs of membrane transporters in health and disease (SLC series): introduction. *Mol Aspects Med* **34**: 95-107

Hediger MA, Romero MF, Peng JB, Rolfs A, Takanaga H, Bruford EA (2004) The ABCs of solute carriers: physiological, pathological and therapeutic implications of human membrane transport proteinsIntroduction. *Pflugers Arch* **447**: 465-468

Hegde RS, Keenan RJ (2011) Tail-anchored membrane protein insertion into the endoplasmic reticulum. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **12:** 787-798

Heinrich SU, Mothes W, Brunner J, Rapoport TA (2000) The Sec61p complex mediates the integration of a membrane protein by allowing lipid partitioning of the transmembrane domain. *Cell* **102**: 233-244

Heldin CH (1995) Dimerization of cell surface receptors in signal transduction. *Cell* **80**: 213-223

Helms JB, Zurzolo C (2004) Lipids as targeting signals: lipid rafts and intracellular trafficking. *Traffic* **5**: 247-254

Hessa T, Kim H, Bihlmaier K, Lundin C, Boekel J, Andersson H, Nilsson I, White SH, von Heijne G (2005) Recognition of transmembrane helices by the endoplasmic reticulum translocon. *Nature* **433**: 377-381

Hessa T, Meindl-Beinker NM, Bernsel A, Kim H, Sato Y, Lerch-Bader M, Nilsson I, White SH, von Heijne G (2007) Molecular code for transmembrane-helix recognition by the Sec61 translocon. *Nature* **450**: 1026-1030

High S, Laird V (1997) Membrane protein biosynthesis - all sewn up? *Trends Cell Biol* **7**: 206-210

Hoglund PJ, Nordstrom KJ, Schioth HB, Fredriksson R (2011) The solute carrier families have a remarkably long evolutionary history with the majority of the human families present before divergence of Bilaterian species. *Mol Biol Evol* **28**: 1531-1541

Hood JD, Bednarski M, Frausto R, Guccione S, Reisfeld RA, Xiang R, Cheresh DA (2002) Tumor regression by targeted gene delivery to the neovasculature. *Science* **296**: 2404-2407 Hoover H, Li J, Marchese J, Rothwell C, Borawoski J, Jeffery DA, Gaither LA, Finkel N (2015) Quantitative Proteomic Verification of Membrane Proteins as Potential Therapeutic Targets Located in the 11q13 Amplicon in Cancers. *J Proteome Res*

Hörmann K, Stukalov A, Muller AC, Heinz LX, Superti-Furga G, Colinge J, Bennett KL (2016) A Surface Biotinylation Strategy for Reproducible Plasma Membrane Protein Purification and Tracking of Genetic and Drug-Induced Alterations. *J Proteome Res*

Huang W, Manglik A, Venkatakrishnan AJ, Laeremans T, Feinberg EN, Sanborn AL, Kato HE, Livingston KE, Thorsen TS, Kling RC, Granier S, Gmeiner P, Husbands SM, Traynor JR, Weis WI, Steyaert J, Dror RO, Kobilka BK (2015) Structural insights into micro-opioid receptor activation. *Nature* **524:** 315-321

Ishihama Y, Oda Y, Tabata T, Sato T, Nagasu T, Rappsilber J, Mann M (2005) Exponentially modified protein abundance index (emPAI) for estimation of absolute protein amount in proteomics by the number of sequenced peptides per protein. *Mol Cell Proteomics* **4**: 1265-1272

Ivnitski-Steele I, Larson RS, Lovato DM, Khawaja HM, Winter SS, Oprea TI, Sklar LA, Edwards BS (2008) High-throughput flow cytometry to detect selective inhibitors of ABCB1, ABCC1, and ABCG2 transporters. *Assay Drug Dev Technol* **6**: 263-276

Jansson M, Warell K, Levander F, James P (2008) Membrane protein identification: Nterminal labeling of nontryptic membrane protein peptides facilitates database searching. *J Proteome Res* **7**: 659-665

Johnson N, Powis K, High S (2013) Post-translational translocation into the endoplasmic reticulum. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1833**: 2403-2409

Josic D, Clifton JG, Kovac S, Hixson DC (2008) Membrane proteins as diagnostic biomarkers and targets for new therapies. *Curr Opin Mol Ther* **10**: 116-123

Kall L, Krogh A, Sonnhammer EL (2004) A combined transmembrane topology and signal peptide prediction method. *J Mol Biol* **338:** 1027-1036

Kall L, Krogh A, Sonnhammer EL (2007) Advantages of combined transmembrane topology and signal peptide prediction--the Phobius web server. *Nucleic Acids Res* **35**: W429-432

Kelleher DJ, Gilmore R (2006) An evolving view of the eukaryotic oligosaccharyltransferase. *Glycobiology* **16**: 47R-62R

Kelleher DJ, Kreibich G, Gilmore R (1992) Oligosaccharyltransferase activity is associated with a protein complex composed of ribophorins I and II and a 48 kd protein. *Cell* **69:** 55-65

Kim PK, Janiak-Spens F, Trimble WS, Leber B, Andrews DW (1997) Evidence for multiple mechanisms for membrane binding and integration via carboxyl-terminal insertion sequences. *Biochemistry* **36**: 8873-8882

Kim Y, Elschenbroich S, Sharma P, Sepiashvili L, Gramolini AO, Kislinger T (2011) Use of colloidal silica-beads for the isolation of cell-surface proteins for mass spectrometrybased proteomics. *Methods Mol Biol* **748**: 227-241

Köberlin MS, Heinz LX, Superti-Furga G (2016) Functional crosstalk between membrane lipids and TLR biology. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* **39:** 28-36

Köberlin MS, Snijder B, Heinz LX, Baumann CL, Fauster A, Vladimer GI, Gavin AC, Superti-Furga G (2015) A Conserved Circular Network of Coregulated Lipids Modulates Innate Immune Responses. *Cell* **162**: 170-183

Kobilka BK (2007) G protein coupled receptor structure and activation. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1768:** 794-807

Kutay U, Ahnert-Hilger G, Hartmann E, Wiedenmann B, Rapoport TA (1995) Transport route for synaptobrevin via a novel pathway of insertion into the endoplasmic reticulum membrane. *EMBO J* **14**: 217-223

Kutay U, Hartmann E, Rapoport TA (1993) A class of membrane proteins with a C-terminal anchor. *Trends Cell Biol* **3**: 72-75

Laganowsky A, Reading E, Allison TM, Ulmschneider MB, Degiacomi MT, Baldwin AJ, Robinson CV (2014) Membrane proteins bind lipids selectively to modulate their structure and function. *Nature* **510**: 172-175

Latz E, Verma A, Visintin A, Gong M, Sirois CM, Klein DC, Monks BG, McKnight CJ, Lamphier MS, Duprex WP, Espevik T, Golenbock DT (2007) Ligand-induced conformational changes allosterically activate Toll-like receptor 9. *Nat Immunol* **8**: 772-779

Leon IR, Schwammle V, Jensen ON, Sprenger RR (2013) Quantitative assessment of insolution digestion efficiency identifies optimal protocols for unbiased protein analysis. *Mol Cell Proteomics* **12**: 2992-3005

Leonardi-Bee J, Bath PM, Bousser MG, Davalos A, Diener HC, Guiraud-Chaumeil B, Sivenius J, Yatsu F, Dewey ME (2005) Dipyridamole for preventing recurrent ischemic stroke and other vascular events: a meta-analysis of individual patient data from randomized controlled trials. *Stroke* **36**: 162-168

Leznicki P, Clancy A, Schwappach B, High S (2010) Bat3 promotes the membrane integration of tail-anchored proteins. *J Cell Sci* **123**: 2170-2178

Liu H, Sadygov RG, Yates JR, 3rd (2004) A model for random sampling and estimation of relative protein abundance in shotgun proteomics. *Anal Chem* **76**: 4193-4201

Liu NQ, Dekker LJ, Stingl C, Guzel C, De Marchi T, Martens JW, Foekens JA, Luider TM, Umar A (2013) Quantitative proteomic analysis of microdissected breast cancer tissues: comparison of label-free and SILAC-based quantification with shotgun, directed, and targeted MS approaches. *J Proteome Res* **12**: 4627-4641

Livnah O, Stura EA, Middleton SA, Johnson DL, Jolliffe LK, Wilson IA (1999) Crystallographic evidence for preformed dimers of erythropoietin receptor before ligand activation. *Science* **283**: 987-990

Loo TW, Bartlett MC, Clarke DM (2003) Simultaneous binding of two different drugs in the binding pocket of the human multidrug resistance P-glycoprotein. *J Biol Chem* **278**: 39706-39710

Lu B, McClatchy DB, Kim JY, Yates JR, 3rd (2008) Strategies for shotgun identification of integral membrane proteins by tandem mass spectrometry. *Proteomics* **8**: 3947-3955

Luo BH, Carman CV, Springer TA (2007) Structural basis of integrin regulation and signaling. *Annu Rev Immunol* **25:** 619-647

Macintyre AN, Gerriets VA, Nichols AG, Michalek RD, Rudolph MC, Deoliveira D, Anderson SM, Abel ED, Chen BJ, Hale LP, Rathmell JC (2014) The glucose transporter Glut1 is selectively essential for CD4 T cell activation and effector function. *Cell Metab* **20**: 61-72

Manza LL, Stamer SL, Ham AJ, Codreanu SG, Liebler DC (2005) Sample preparation and digestion for proteomic analyses using spin filters. *Proteomics* **5**: 1742-1745

Marsh D (2008) Protein modulation of lipids, and vice-versa, in membranes. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1778**: 1545-1575

Martin-Fernandez M, Clarke DT, Tobin MJ, Jones SV, Jones GR (2002) Preformed oligomeric epidermal growth factor receptors undergo an ectodomain structure change during signaling. *Biophys J* **82**: 2415-2427

Martoglio B, Hofmann MW, Brunner J, Dobberstein B (1995) The protein-conducting channel in the membrane of the endoplasmic reticulum is open laterally toward the lipid bilayer. *Cell* **81:** 207-214

Maruyama IN (2015) Activation of transmembrane cell-surface receptors via a common mechanism? The "rotation model". *Bioessays* **37**: 959-967

Meany DL, Chan DW (2011) Aberrant glycosylation associated with enzymes as cancer biomarkers. *Clin Proteomics* **8**: 7

Merck. (2013) Phase III Trial of Cilengitide Did Not Meet Primary Endpoint in Patients With Newly Diagnosed Glioblastoma. Merck KGaA.

Mirza SP, Halligan BD, Greene AS, Olivier M (2007) Improved method for the analysis of membrane proteins by mass spectrometry. *Physiol Genomics* **30**: 89-94

Miyazaki E, Kida Y, Mihara K, Sakaguchi M (2005) Switching the sorting mode of membrane proteins from cotranslational endoplasmic reticulum targeting to posttranslational mitochondrial import. *Mol Biol Cell* **16**: 1788-1799

Mizejewski GJ (1999) Role of integrins in cancer: survey of expression patterns. *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med* **222**: 124-138

Moghaddas Gholami A, Hahne H, Wu Z, Auer FJ, Meng C, Wilhelm M, Kuster B (2013) Global proteome analysis of the NCI-60 cell line panel. *Cell Rep* **4**: 609-620

Moriki T, Maruyama H, Maruyama IN (2001) Activation of preformed EGF receptor dimers by ligand-induced rotation of the transmembrane domain. *J Mol Biol* **311**: 1011-1026

Mosley AL, Sardiu ME, Pattenden SG, Workman JL, Florens L, Washburn MP (2011) Highly reproducible label free quantitative proteomic analysis of RNA polymerase complexes. *Mol Cell Proteomics* **10**: M110 000687

Mothes W, Heinrich SU, Graf R, Nilsson I, von Heijne G, Brunner J, Rapoport TA (1997) Molecular mechanism of membrane protein integration into the endoplasmic reticulum. *Cell* **89:** 523-533

Munchbach M, Quadroni M, Miotto G, James P (2000) Quantitation and facilitated de novo sequencing of proteins by isotopic N-terminal labeling of peptides with a fragmentation-directing moiety. *Anal Chem* **72**: 4047-4057

Murphy EA, Majeti BK, Barnes LA, Makale M, Weis SM, Lutu-Fuga K, Wrasidlo W, Cheresh DA (2008) Nanoparticle-mediated drug delivery to tumor vasculature suppresses metastasis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **105**: 9343-9348

Nagaraj N, Lu A, Mann M, Wisniewski JR (2008) Detergent-based but gel-free method allows identification of several hundred membrane proteins in single LC-MS runs. *J Proteome Res* **7**: 5028-5032

Nel AJ, Garnett S, Blackburn JM, Soares NC (2015) Comparative Re-evaluation of FASP and Enhanced FASP Methods by LC-MS/MS. *J Proteome Res*

Nielsen PA, Olsen JV, Podtelejnikov AV, Andersen JR, Mann M, Wisniewski JR (2005) Proteomic mapping of brain plasma membrane proteins. *Mol Cell Proteomics* **4**: 402-408 Nunomura K, Nagano K, Itagaki C, Taoka M, Okamura N, Yamauchi Y, Sugano S, Takahashi N, Izumi T, Isobe T (2005) Cell surface labeling and mass spectrometry reveal diversity of cell surface markers and signaling molecules expressed in undifferentiated mouse embryonic stem cells. *Mol Cell Proteomics* **4**: 1968-1976

Oh P, Li Y, Yu J, Durr E, Krasinska KM, Carver LA, Testa JE, Schnitzer JE (2004) Subtractive proteomic mapping of the endothelial surface in lung and solid tumours for tissue-specific therapy. *Nature* **429**: 629-635

Olkkonen VM, Ikonen E (2000) Genetic defects of intracellular-membrane transport. *N Engl J Med* **343**: 1095-1104

Olsen JV, de Godoy LM, Li G, Macek B, Mortensen P, Pesch R, Makarov A, Lange O, Horning S, Mann M (2005) Parts per million mass accuracy on an Orbitrap mass spectrometer via lock mass injection into a C-trap. *Mol Cell Proteomics* **4**: 2010-2021

Ott CM, Lingappa VR (2002) Integral membrane protein biosynthesis: why topology is hard to predict. *J Cell Sci* **115**: 2003-2009

Ozlu N, Qureshi MH, Toyoda Y, Renard BY, Mollaoglu G, Ozkan NE, Bulbul S, Poser I, Timm W, Hyman AA, Mitchison TJ, Steen JA (2014) Quantitative comparison of a human cancer cell surface proteome between interphase and mitosis. *EMBO J*

Pang X, Zhou HX (2013) Activation of signaling receptors: do ligands bind to receptor monomer, dimer, or both? *BMC Biophys* **6**: 7

Pinho SS, Reis CA (2015) Glycosylation in cancer: mechanisms and clinical implications. *Nat Rev Cancer* **15**: 540-555

Qoronfleh MW, Benton B, Ignacio R, Kaboord B (2003) Selective Enrichment of Membrane Proteins by Partition Phase Separation for Proteomic Studies. *J Biomed Biotechnol* **2003**: 249-255

Rabilloud T (2009) Membrane proteins and proteomics: love is possible, but so difficult. *Electrophoresis* **30 Suppl 1:** S174-180

Rabu C, Schmid V, Schwappach B, High S (2009) Biogenesis of tail-anchored proteins: the beginning for the end? *J Cell Sci* **122**: 3605-3612

Rahbar AM, Fenselau C (2004) Integration of Jacobson's pellicle method into proteomic strategies for plasma membrane proteins. *J Proteome Res* **3**: 1267-1277

Rahbar AM, Fenselau C (2005) Unbiased examination of changes in plasma membrane proteins in drug resistant cancer cells. *J Proteome Res* **4**: 2148-2153

Rappsilber J, Ryder U, Lamond AI, Mann M (2002) Large-scale proteomic analysis of the human spliceosome. *Genome Res* **12**: 1231-1245

Rees DC, Johnson E, Lewinson O (2009) ABC transporters: the power to change. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **10**: 218-227

Reis CA, Osorio H, Silva L, Gomes C, David L (2010) Alterations in glycosylation as biomarkers for cancer detection. *J Clin Pathol* **63:** 322-329

Rietschel B, Arrey TN, Meyer B, Bornemann S, Schuerken M, Karas M, Poetsch A (2009a) Elastase digests: new ammunition for shotgun membrane proteomics. *Mol Cell Proteomics* 8: 1029-1043

Rietschel B, Bornemann S, Arrey TN, Baeumlisberger D, Karas M, Meyer B (2009b) Membrane protein analysis using an improved peptic in-solution digestion protocol. *Proteomics* **9**: 5553-5557

Rucevic M, Hixson D, Josic D (2011) Mammalian plasma membrane proteins as potential biomarkers and drug targets. *Electrophoresis* **32**: 1549-1564

Rugg-Gunn PJ, Cox BJ, Lanner F, Sharma P, Ignatchenko V, McDonald AC, Garner J, Gramolini AO, Rossant J, Kislinger T (2012) Cell-surface proteomics identifies lineage-specific markers of embryo-derived stem cells. *Dev Cell* **22**: 887-901

Ryback R (2001) Bioelectrical modulators and the cell membrane in psychiatric medicine. *Psychopharmacol Bull* **35:** 5-44

Santoni V, Molloy M, Rabilloud T (2000) Membrane proteins and proteomics: un amour impossible? *Electrophoresis* **21**: 1054-1070

Schiapparelli LM, McClatchy DB, Liu HH, Sharma P, Yates JR, Cline HT (2014) Direct Detection of Biotinylated Proteins by Mass spectrometry. *J Proteome Res*

Schindler J, Lewandrowski U, Sickmann A, Friauf E, Nothwang HG (2006) Proteomic analysis of brain plasma membranes isolated by affinity two-phase partitioning. *Mol Cell Proteomics* **5**: 390-400

Schlessinger A, Matsson P, Shima JE, Pieper U, Yee SW, Kelly L, Apeltsin L, Stroud RM, Ferrin TE, Giacomini KM, Sali A (2010) Comparison of human solute carriers. *Protein Sci* **19:** 412-428

Schlessinger A, Yee SW, Sali A, Giacomini KM (2013) SLC classification: an update. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* **94:** 19-23

Schlessinger J (2002) Ligand-induced, receptor-mediated dimerization and activation of EGF receptor. *Cell* **110**: 669-672

Schotman H, Karhinen L, Rabouille C (2008) dGRASP-mediated noncanonical integrin secretion is required for Drosophila epithelial remodeling. *Dev Cell* **14:** 171-182

Seguin L, Desgrosellier JS, Weis SM, Cheresh DA (2015) Integrins and cancer: regulators of cancer stemness, metastasis, and drug resistance. *Trends Cell Biol* **25**: 234-240

Shao S, Hegde RS (2011) Membrane protein insertion at the endoplasmic reticulum. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol* **27**: 25-56

Sharom FJ (2008) ABC multidrug transporters: structure, function and role in chemoresistance. *Pharmacogenomics* **9**: 105-127

Sheng Li SYL, Ka Young Chung (2015) Conformational Analysis of G Protein-Coupled Receptor Signaling by Hydrogen/Deuterium Exchange Mass Spectrometry. In *Membrane proteins – Engineering, Purification and Crystallization*, 13. Academic Press

Simons K, Ikonen E (1997) Functional rafts in cell membranes. *Nature* **387**: 569-572

Simons K, Toomre D (2000) Lipid rafts and signal transduction. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **1**: 31-39

Simons K, van Meer G (1988) Lipid sorting in epithelial cells. *Biochemistry* 27: 6197-6202

Singer SJ, Nicolson GL (1972) The fluid mosaic model of the structure of cell membranes. *Science* **175**: 720-731

Smith CW (2008) 3. Adhesion molecules and receptors. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* **121**: S375-379; quiz S414

Stasyk T, Huber LA (2004) Zooming in: fractionation strategies in proteomics. *Proteomics* **4:** 3704-3716

Steel GJ, Brownsword J, Stirling CJ (2002) Tail-anchored protein insertion into yeast ER requires a novel posttranslational mechanism which is independent of the SEC machinery. *Biochemistry* **41**: 11914-11920

Stefanovic S, Hegde RS (2007) Identification of a targeting factor for posttranslational membrane protein insertion into the ER. *Cell* **128**: 1147-1159

Stenmark H (2009) Rab GTPases as coordinators of vesicle traffic. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **10:** 513-525

Sud M, Fahy E, Cotter D, Brown A, Dennis EA, Glass CK, Merrill AH, Jr., Murphy RC, Raetz CR, Russell DW, Subramaniam S (2007) LMSD: LIPID MAPS structure database. *Nucleic Acids Res* **35**: D527-532

Sun Z, Dong J, Zhang S, Hu Z, Cheng K, Li K, Xu B, Ye M, Nie Y, Fan D, Zou H (2014) Identification of Chemoresistance-Related Cell Surface Glycoproteins in Leukemia Cells and Functional Validation of Candidate Glycoproteins. *J Proteome Res*

Tan S, Tan HT, Chung MC (2008) Membrane proteins and membrane proteomics. *Proteomics* **8**: 3924-3932

Tarasova NI, Seth R, Tarasov SG, Kosakowska-Cholody T, Hrycyna CA, Gottesman MM, Michejda CJ (2005) Transmembrane inhibitors of P-glycoprotein, an ABC transporter. *J Med Chem* **48**: 3768-3775

Tu L, Wang J, Helm A, Skach WR, Deutsch C (2000) Transmembrane biogenesis of Kv1.3. *Biochemistry* **39**: 824-836

van Meer G, Voelker DR, Feigenson GW (2008) Membrane lipids: where they are and how they behave. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **9:** 112-124

Varady G, Cserepes J, Nemeth A, Szabo E, Sarkadi B (2013) Cell surface membrane proteins as personalized biomarkers: where we stand and where we are headed. *Biomark Med* **7**: 803-819

Vaudel M, Sickmann A, Martens L (2010) Peptide and protein quantification: a map of the minefield. *Proteomics* **10**: 650-670

Wang F, Chan C, Weir NR, Denic V (2014) The Get1/2 transmembrane complex is an endoplasmic-reticulum membrane protein insertase. *Nature* **512**: 441-444

Wang W, Zhou H, Lin H, Roy S, Shaler TA, Hill LR, Norton S, Kumar P, Anderle M, Becker CH (2003) Quantification of proteins and metabolites by mass spectrometry without isotopic labeling or spiked standards. *Anal Chem* **75**: 4818-4826

Weekes MP, Antrobus R, Lill JR, Duncan LM, Hor S, Lehner PJ (2010) Comparative analysis of techniques to purify plasma membrane proteins. *J Biomol Tech* **21**: 108-115

Weekes MP, Antrobus R, Talbot S, Hor S, Simecek N, Smith DL, Bloor S, Randow F, Lehner PJ (2012) Proteomic plasma membrane profiling reveals an essential role for gp96 in the cell surface expression of LDLR family members, including the LDL receptor and LRP6. *J Proteome Res* **11**: 1475-1484

Wilkens S (2015) Structure and mechanism of ABC transporters. F1000Prime Rep 7: 14

Williams AJ, Harland L, Groth P, Pettifer S, Chichester C, Willighagen EL, Evelo CT, Blomberg N, Ecker G, Goble C, Mons B (2012) Open PHACTS: semantic interoperability for drug discovery. *Drug Discov Today* **17**: 1188-1198

Winter GE, Radic B, Mayor-Ruiz C, Blomen VA, Trefzer C, Kandasamy RK, Huber KV, Gridling M, Chen D, Klampfl T, Kralovics R, Kubicek S, Fernandez-Capetillo O, Brummelkamp TR, Superti-Furga G (2014) The solute carrier SLC35F2 enables YM155-mediated DNA damage toxicity. *Nat Chem Biol* **10**: 768-773

Wirtz KWA (2013) *Molecular Mechanisms of Signalling and Membrane Transport*: Springer Science & Business Media.

Wisniewski JR, Zielinska DF, Mann M (2011) Comparison of ultrafiltration units for proteomic and N-glycoproteomic analysis by the filter-aided sample preparation method. *Anal Biochem* **410**: 307-309

Wisniewski JR, Zougman A, Mann M (2009a) Combination of FASP and StageTip-based fractionation allows in-depth analysis of the hippocampal membrane proteome. *J Proteome Res* **8**: 5674-5678

Wisniewski JR, Zougman A, Nagaraj N, Mann M (2009b) Universal sample preparation method for proteome analysis. *Nat Methods* **6**: 359-362

Wolff S, Hahne H, Hecker M, Becher D (2008) Complementary analysis of the vegetative membrane proteome of the human pathogen Staphylococcus aureus. *Mol Cell Proteomics* **7**: 1460-1468

Wu CC, MacCoss MJ, Howell KE, Yates JR, 3rd (2003) A method for the comprehensive proteomic analysis of membrane proteins. *Nat Biotechnol* **21**: 532-538

Wu CC, Yates JR, 3rd (2003) The application of mass spectrometry to membrane proteomics. *Nat Biotechnol* **21:** 262-267

Yabal M, Brambillasca S, Soffientini P, Pedrazzini E, Borgese N, Makarow M (2003) Translocation of the C terminus of a tail-anchored protein across the endoplasmic reticulum membrane in yeast mutants defective in signal peptide-driven translocation. *J Biol Chem* **278**: 3489-3496

Yeung YG, Stanley ER (2010) Rapid detergent removal from peptide samples with ethyl acetate for mass spectrometry analysis. *Curr Protoc Protein Sci* **Chapter 16:** Unit 16 12

Yildirim MA, Goh KI, Cusick ME, Barabasi AL, Vidal M (2007) Drug-target network. *Nat Biotechnol* **25**: 1119-1126

Yoo JS, Moyer BD, Bannykh S, Yoo HM, Riordan JR, Balch WE (2002) Non-conventional trafficking of the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator through the early secretory pathway. *J Biol Chem* **277**: 11401-11409

Zeng Y, Ramya TN, Dirksen A, Dawson PE, Paulson JC (2009) High-efficiency labeling of sialylated glycoproteins on living cells. *Nat Methods* **6:** 207-209

Zhang H, Li XJ, Martin DB, Aebersold R (2003) Identification and quantification of Nlinked glycoproteins using hydrazide chemistry, stable isotope labeling and mass spectrometry. *Nat Biotechnol* **21**: 660-666

Zhang L, Xie J, Wang X, Liu X, Tang X, Cao R, Hu W, Nie S, Fan C, Liang S (2005) Proteomic analysis of mouse liver plasma membrane: use of differential extraction to enrich hydrophobic membrane proteins. *Proteomics* **5**: 4510-4524

Zhang Q, Zhang Y, Diamond S, Boer J, Harris JJ, Li Y, Rupar M, Behshad E, Gardiner C, Collier P, Liu P, Burn T, Wynn R, Hollis G, Yeleswaram S (2014) The Janus kinase 2 inhibitor fedratinib inhibits thiamine uptake: a putative mechanism for the onset of Wernicke's encephalopathy. *Drug Metab Dispos* **42**: 1656-1662

Zhang Y, Fonslow BR, Shan B, Baek MC, Yates JR, 3rd (2013) Protein analysis by shotgun/bottom-up proteomics. *Chem Rev* **113**: 2343-2394

Zhang Y, Wen Z, Washburn MP, Florens L (2010) Refinements to label free proteome quantitation: how to deal with peptides shared by multiple proteins. *Anal Chem* **82**: 2272-2281

Zhao Y, Zhang W, Kho Y (2004) Proteomic analysis of integral plasma membrane proteins. *Anal Chem* **76**: 1817-1823

Zimmermann R, Eyrisch S, Ahmad M, Helms V (2011) Protein translocation across the ER membrane. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1808**: 912-924

6. CV

CV

Katrin Hörmann Vereinsgasse 25, Top 31 1020 Vienna

Austria Tel: +43 699 17266579 katrin.hoermann@gmx.net

Date of birth: 21-Jan-1988 in Munich, Germany Education: since October 2012 PhD studies: Medical Informatics, Biostatistics & Complex Systems, Medical University of Vienna & CeMM Research Center for Molecular Medicine of the Austrian Academy of Sciences October 2010 until September 2012 Master: Genetics, PLU Salzburg (Final grade: pass with distinction) October 2007 until August 2010 Bachelor: Pharmaceutical Sciences, LMU Munich (Final grade: 2.11) September 1998 until Juni 2007 Rupprecht-Gymnasium, Munich Graduation: High-school diploma of European secondary school (Final grade: 1.0) Scholarships: December 2012 merit based scholarship by the University of Salzburg since June 2010 scholarship holder of *e-fellows.net* January 2008 until September 2012 scholarship holder of the German National Academic Foundation Languages: English: CEFR Level C2 French: CEFR Level B2 German: mother tongue Italian: CEFR Level C1 Spanish: CEFR Level B2 Swedish: CEFR Level A2

IT-skills:	MS Office (expert) R, Adobe Illustrator, GraphPad Prism (advanced) Linux, Python, Java (basic)
Selected courses and workshops:	July until August 2013 Case-based introduction to Biostatistics, Johns Hopkins University
	02-Mar until 06-Mar-2013 13th Spring School of Bioinformatics for Molecular Biologists, Helmholtz Zentrum, Institute for Bioinformatics and Systems Biology
	17-Nov until 18-Nov-2011 Technik ^{Business} workshop, Collège des Ingénieurs, Paris
	07-Sep until 09-Sep-2011 Entrepreneurial training using the business game TOPSIM GENERAL MANAGEMENT II, Roche Diagnostics GmbH, Penzberg
	07-Sep 2008 until 20-Sep-2008 Gene therapy of multifactor diseases, Head: Prof. Dr. med. Thomas Pap, Department of Medicine, Institute of myoskeletal medicine, WWU Münster, German National Academic Foundation, Olang
Academic conferences:	09-Aug until 13-Aug-2015 BioMedical Transporters 2015, Membrane Transporters - from basic science to drug discovery, Lugano
	24-Apr until 29-Apr-2015 Keystone Symposium on the Human Proteome, Stockholm
	20-Jul until 25-Jul-2014 Gordon Research Conference on Protein Processing, Trafficking & Secretion, New London (NH)
Publications:	Hörmann et al., A surface biotinylation strategy for reproducible plasma membrane protein purification and tracking of genetic and drug-induced alterations, Journal of Proteome Research, 2016
	Schultz et al., Evaluation of drug-induced neurotoxicity based on metabolomics, proteomics and electrical activity measurements in complementary CNS in vitro models, Toxicology in Vitro, 2015
References:	available on request